Silicon Nanostructures and their Application in Radial Junction Solar Cells

Junyi Chen

October 2019

Silicon Nanostructures and their Application in Radial Junction Solar Cells

Junyi Chen

Doctoral Program in Material Science and Engineering

Submitted to the Graduate School of

Pure and Applied Sciences

in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in

Engineering

at the

University of Tsukuba

Abstract

In recent years, to solve the problem of the traditional c-Si solar cell, many novel structures and materials have been investigated. Si nanostructures have shown potential for solar cell applications due to the unique optical, electrical and extraordinary surface-area-to-volume properties. Several methods have been reported to form different nanostructures, such as nanowires, nanopillars, nanopencils, and nanotips.

There are two key strengths of nanostructures. First, the nanostructure effectively enhances light absorption. Absorption losses for traditional solar cells are divided into reflection and transmission losses. Thus, an antireflection layer and a thick substrate are needed for the conventional bulk c-Si solar cell, which increases device fabrication costs (extra materials). However, the nanostructured solar cell's light-trapping effect extremely increases the absorption. Second, the radial p-n junctions in the nanostructure provide a short carrier collection path which especially benefits rapid charge separation and efficient carrier collection. These two major benefits of nanostructured solar cells suggest exciting possibilities for low costs and good efficiency. Despite the advantages of Si nanostructure solar cells, industrialization is still at an early stage due to high surface recombination over large areas, a need for better morphology control, rudimentary fabrication methods and relatively low efficiencies. There is still a lot of work needed to do, but rapid improvements in recent years certainly indicates potential in the future.

The purpose of this thesis is to find new phenomena and novel ways to enhance the advantages of silicon nanostructures for solar cell application in simple and feasible paths.

We first investigated the fabrication and optimization of different Si nanostructures, as well as their applications for next-generation solar cell devices. We hoped to achieve a higher short-circuit current-density by optimization of the Si nanostructures morphologies for better anti-reflection property. A novel metal electrode method using a micro-grid pattern has also been developed for lower reflection and better carrier collection.

Moreover, we attempted to find some new phenomena and novel ways of using quantum dots for photovoltaic devices. Quantum dots are able to absorb the high energy photons in the low wavelength range due to quantum confinement, which makes it possible to overcome the Shockley–Queisser limit of the traditional solar cell. Because a non-radiative energy transfer process occurs between the quantum dots and Si nanostructure surface, the energy transfer rate is much higher than through the radiative energy transfer, based on our group's previous work. Thus, non-radiative energy transfer of the quantum dots become an extra and fast energy transfer channel to increase the light-generated

carriers for a solar cell device.

Finally, we investigated the hybrid heterojunction solar cell devices combined with the contractive polymer of PEDOT: PSS and Si nanostructure. It has the potential to become a low cost and high-performance device due to its low energy-intensive fabrication process. In addition, high energy transfer efficient Si nanocrystal quantum dots were studied by changing the passivation ligand in the quantum dot surface. This was successfully applied to a photovoltaic device to achieve a higher short-circuit current density.

All these studies are helping to pursue additional insight and solutions to society's current energy problems by overcoming the limitations of traditional solar cells by nanoscale structures.

Keyword: Si nanostructure; solar cell; micro-grid electrode; quantum dot; Förster resonance energy transfer; PEDOT: PSS.

Table of Contents

Abstract	I
Chapter 1. Introduction	1
1.1 Background	1
1.2 Basic theory of solar cells	1
1.3 The varieties of solar cells	5
1.4 Silicon nanostructure solar cell	6
1.4.1 Advantages of silicon nanostructure	6
1.4.2 Experimental of silicon nanostructure solar cell	7
1.4.3 Roadmap of nanostructure researches	10
1.5 Purpose	12
Reference	12
Chapter 2. Nanostructure morphologies optimization	17
2.1 Silicon nanowire solar cell	17
2.1.1 Experimental of silicon nanowire solar cell	17
2.1.2 UV/Ozone treatments for silicon nanowire solar cell	19
2.1.3 Optimization of the silicon nanowire length	24
2.2 Silicon nanopillar solar cell	25
2.2.1 Experimental	25
2.2.2 Basic properties of the silicon nanopillars	27
2.2.3 Effect of ITO layer coating on Si nanopillars	28
2.2.4 Optimization of silicon nanopillar length	29
2.3 Silicon nanopencil solar cell	31
2.3.1 Experimental of silicon nanopencil solar cell	31
2.3.2 Basic properties of silicon nanopencil solar cell	32
2.3.3 Refractive-index change from the nanopencil structure	33
2.3.4 CPE treatment for silicon nanopencil solar cell	35
2.3.5 Optimization of the morphology and wafer thickness	38
2.4 Summary	41
Reference	42

Chapter 3.	A novel design of front metal electrodes45
3.1 Mec	hanism of the micro-grid electrodes45
3.2 Mic	ro-grid electrodes for different nanostructure solar cells48
3.2	.1 Wet etching-nanowires based solar cell
3.2	.2 Dry etching-nanopillars based solar cells
3.3 Opti	imization of different patterns for micro-grid electrodes50
3.4 Sum	mary
Referen	ce54
Chapter 4.	Effect of silicon quantum dots: Energy transfer55
4.1 The	unique property of Si QDs for enhancing light absorption55
4.2 Exp	erimental of surface passivated Si QDs56
4.3 Ener	rgy transfer process from Si QDs to solar cell59
4.4 App	lication of Si QDs to homojunction solar cell devices61
4.4	.1 Device performance for Si QDs coating
4.4	.2 Investigation of different sized Si QDs64
4.5 Opti	mization of the device structure for ITO coating65
4.5 Opti 4.6 Sum	imization of the device structure for ITO coating65 mary
4.5 Opti 4.6 Sum Referen	imization of the device structure for ITO coating
4.5 Opti 4.6 Sum Referen Chapter 5.	imization of the device structure for ITO coating
4.5 Opti 4.6 Sum Referen Chapter 5. 5.1 The	imization of the device structure for ITO coating
4.5 Opti 4.6 Sum Referen Chapter 5. 5.1 The 5.2 App	imization of the device structure for ITO coating
4.5 Opti 4.6 Sum Referen Chapter 5. 5.1 The 5.2 App 5.3 Adv	imization of the device structure for ITO coating
4.5 Opti 4.6 Sum Referen Chapter 5. 5.1 The 5.2 App 5.3 Adv 5.4 Opti	imization of the device structure for ITO coating
4.5 Opti 4.6 Sum Referen Chapter 5. 5.1 The 5.2 App 5.3 Adv 5.4 Opti 5.4	imization of the device structure for ITO coating
4.5 Opti 4.6 Sum Referen Chapter 5. 5.1 The 5.2 App 5.3 Adv 5.4 Opti 5.4.	imization of the device structure for ITO coating
4.5 Opti 4.6 Sum Referen Chapter 5. 5.1 The 5.2 App 5.3 Adv 5.4 Opti 5.4. 5.4.	imization of the device structure for ITO coating
4.5 Opti 4.6 Sum Referen Chapter 5. 5.1 The 5.2 App 5.3 Adv 5.4 Opti 5.4. 5.4. 5.4. 5.4.	imization of the device structure for ITO coating
4.5 Opti 4.6 Sum Referen Chapter 5. 5.1 The 5.2 App 5.3 Adv 5.4 Opti 5.4 5.4 5.5 Sum Referen Chapter 6.	imization of the device structure for ITO coating
4.5 Opti 4.6 Sum Referen Chapter 5. 5.1 The 5.2 App 5.3 Adv 5.4 Opti 5.4 5.4 5.5 Sum Referen Chapter 6. Acknowledg	imization of the device structure for ITO coating

Chapter 1. Introduction

1.1 Background

When the 'Industrial Revolution' occurred, human beings achieved rapid development of science and technology. [1,2] It is primarily by the large-scale using of non-renewable fossil fuels such as oil, coal, and natural gases. However, resource depletion is now a potential threat to human society, because of the mass consumption of fossil fuels. The reserve-production ratio indicates it is possible that coal and oil will deplete in about 120 and 50 years, respectively. In view of future increases in energy consumption, this prospect is increasingly serious. [3] In addition, carbon dioxide (CO_2) and other greenhouse gas concentrations have been steadily increasing due to the mass consumption of fossil fuels. [4,5] As a result, the rapid growth in emissions of greenhouse gases has led to an increase in global average surface air temperatures. Therefore, it is necessary to look for new types of energy production. Non-fossil fuel energy sources (solar, wind, nuclear, etc.) are attracting more and more attention as potential methods of slowing or halting global warming, of which solar energy has seen the fastest development in recent years. [6–8] As an attention-getting candidate solar energy which includes some outstanding merits such as no gas emission, endless and environment-friendly.

The solar cell is a device that utilizes the photovoltaic effect of semiconductors to convert solar energy directly into electricity. [9,10] At present, the rising expectations of suppressing greenhouse gas emissions have led to solar cells attracting a lot of attention culminating in solar cell systems increasing in terms of investment and growth, with the photovoltaic installations having expanded a 97 GW in 2017. [11]

1.2 Basic theory of solar cells

A solar cell is an electronic device that directly converts sunlight into electricity by the photovoltaic effect. Sunlight irradiated on the solar cell to produce both current and voltage to output the electrical energy [12,13]. The process is indicated in Figure 1.1, which first requires the material can absorb the sunlight and raises an electron to a higher energy state. Secondly, the movement of the high energy electrons from the solar cell to an external circuit. Finally, the electron then dissipates its energy in the external circuit and back to the solar cell. There are varieties of materials that can potentially meet the requirements of the conversion of solar energy, but in practice, almost all photovoltaic energy conversion using semiconductor materials in the form of a p-n junction.



Figure 1.1 Schematic of a solar cell device in a cross-sectional view. [Source: http://pveducation.org/pvcdrom/solar-cell-structure]

Generating a current in the solar cell, known as "photo-generated current", includes two main processes, shown in Figure 1.2 of the band diagram under short circuit conditions[14,15].

The first process is the creation of electron-hole pairs by the absorption of the incident photons. Electronhole pairs are generated in the solar cell on the condition when an incident photon has higher energy than the bandgap. However, in general, the electrons (p-type material) and holes (n-type material) are meta-stable, and these will only exist for the time equal to the lifetime of minority carriers before they recombine. If the carrier recombines, the generated electron-hole pairs by light will be lost and don't obtain any current orpower.

The second process, the collection of these carriers through the p-n junction, prevents this recombination with a p-n junction spatial separation of the electron and the hole. The carriers are separated by the action of the electric field at the p-n junction. When the photo-generated minority carriers reach the p-n junction, it is about the connection by the electric field at the junction where there is now a majority carriers' stroke. If the emitter and the base of the solar cell are connected to each other (when the solar cell is short-circuited), the photo-generated carriers flow through the external circuit.



Figure 1.2 Band diagram of a silicon solar cell, under short circuit conditions.[15]

When sunlight illuminates into the solar cell, it generates a photo-current. The total current in the circuit can be described as below:

$$J = J_L - J_0 \left[\exp\left(\frac{qV}{nKT}\right) - 1 \right]$$
 1-1

 J_L is the photo-generated current, J_0 is the junction saturation current, q is electron unit charge, n is the ideality factor, k is Boltzmann constant and T is the junction temperature (degrees Kelvin). The J-V curve of a solar cell in Figure 1.3 indicates that it is the superposition of the J-V curve of the solar cell diode in the dark with the photo-generated current. [10] Illuminating a cell adds to the normal "dark" currents in the diode.



Figure 1.3 Electronic circuit of the solar cell system. [12]



Figure 1.4 J-V curve of the solar cell in dark and light conditions. [12]

If the load has a large endless and opened resistance, the open-circuit voltage V_{OC} is a voltage between the terminals of the solar cell under standard illumination conditions. In this situation, when the current is zero, the open-circuit voltage can be estimated as

$$V_{OC} \approx \frac{nKT}{q} \ln \frac{J_L}{J_0}$$
 1-2

If the load has a zero resistance, short-circuit current J_{SC} is a current of the solar cell under standard illumination conditions. In this case, when the voltage is zero, the short-circuit current J_{SC} equal to the photogenerated current.

$$J_{SC} = J_L$$
 1-3

Because of the Power P = JV. The maximum output is determined by the condition

$$P_{MAX} = J_{MP} V_{MP}$$
 1-4

The fill factor is defined as:

$$FF = \frac{P_{max}}{J_{SC}V_{OC}} = \frac{J_{MP}V_{MP}}{J_{SC}V_{OC}}$$
 1-5

FF is a coefficient indicating whether the angular extent characteristic curve of the solar cell, which means that it is an excellent solar cell when it close to 1.

The first significant factor of the solar cell is the energy convention efficiency. It is described as:

$$\eta = \frac{P_{out}}{P_{in}} = \frac{FF \times J_{SC} \times V_{OC}}{P_{in}}$$
 1-6

The input power is from the sunlight, and output is the electricity generated by the solar cell. Thus, high efficiency is pursued, by achieving high FF, J_{SC} and V_{OC} .

1.3 The varieties of solar cells

The solar cell is a power device that utilizes the photovoltaic effect of the semiconductor to converts solar energy directly into electricity.[16–22] Currently, the most widely used Si solar cells were first invented at Bell Labs in 1954. This device was called the Bell Solar Battery. The energy conversion efficiency of this time was 6%.[23,24] In the 1960s, Si solar cell main had been used limited for the satellite power.[25] However, in the wake of the oil crisis of 1974, developed Si solar cells as power had been started in earnest.[26] When it comes to the 1980s, solar cells began to apply to consumer equipment and remote location powers widely.[19,27]

There is a wide variety of applications in solar power, such as artificial satellites, street lights, emergency power, and portable power. At present, rising expectations of suppressing carbon dioxide emissions. This is about 60% greenhouse gas due to carbon dioxide emission, which may be the cause of global warming problems, about 80% of them are because of the consumption of fossil fuels. [7,28]

Bulk solar cell

In the bulk type solar cell, there are single-crystal Si solar cell and the polycrystalline Si solar cell crystal Si-based and III-V compound semiconductors such as GaAs or InP. [27,29–31]

Single-crystal Si solar cell is capable of large minority carrier's diffusion length, which benefits to produce a high-efficiency solar cell. In contrast, the polycrystalline Si solar cell is lower conversion efficiency than the single-crystal Si solar cell while it is advantageous in the inexpensive production than single-crystal Si solar cell.[32–35]

Also, the III-V compound solar cell is attracting attention as a material system with a very high conversion efficiency of 30-40%. However, due to the high substrate and process costs, it is mainly used in space applications.[36,37]

Thin-Film solar cells

The thin-film solar cell, the thickness of a semiconductor layer in the solar cell, is about several µm.[38–41] The feature of the thin-film solar cell, since the light absorption coefficient of the material is large, as compared to the bulk type solar cell, the light absorption layer can be thin, and that it is possible to reduce the material cost. These thin-film solar cells are positioned attention as the third-generation solar cell, and currently, research has been actively conducted. At present, bulk crystal silicon (c-Si) solar cells still dominate the market due to their high efficiency and develop the technology. However, two major problems limit its future usage: first, Si is an indirect bandgap material which prevents effective absorption of sunlight, so the optical properties of c-Si are relatively poor. It is necessary to a sufficient thickness (several hundred µm) of the semiconductor layer for light absorption, which has been the problem of the Si raw materials shortage. The high cost of thick Si wafers limits its cost-competitiveness, creating a need for an alternative type of thinner Si wafer with a significantly lower cost. Second, solar cells based on a monocrystalline Si single junction structure realized the highest photovoltaic conversion efficiency of around 25%,[42] which is very close to the Shockley-Queisser limit (30%). Therefore, the efficiency improvement rate of bulk c-Si solar cells has slowed down in

recent years, and it can be expected that further development will be more difficult. New structures or new materials are must be pursued to solve these two problems.[43]

In the thin-film solar cell, a-Si thin-film solar cells, CdTe and some other II-VI compound semiconductors, organic thin-film solar cells, and nanostructure solar cells.

The a-Si solar cells, the optical and electrical properties are very different from the crystalline Si solar cells. [44,45] The light absorption coefficient of the a-Si is larger than the crystalline Si, and it is possible to absorb enough light, even film. For the short diffusion length of the minority carrier, it is difficult to hope such high conversion efficiency as a crystalline Si solar cell.

II-VI compound semiconductor system such as CdTe is likely to manufacture high-efficiency solar cells, but using harmful Cd as raw material, it is a problem that on the massive load of the environment. [46,47]

An organic thin-film solar cell is what using the organic semiconductor or conductive organic polymers, for light absorption and charge transport to generate electricity by the photovoltaic effect. [48,49]

Nanostructure solar cell is generally based on silicon nanostructures, which already have some researches in solar cell applications. [50–53] It shows a future potential because of its unique optical, electrical properties of the nanostructure.

1.4 Silicon nanostructure solar cell

1.4.1 Advantages of silicon nanostructure

In recent years, to solve the problem of the traditional c-Si solar cell, many novel structures and materials have been investigated. Si nanostructures have shown potential for solar cell applications due to the unique optical, electrical, and extraordinary surface-area-to-volume properties. [51,53–56] The schematics of silicon radial p-n junction arrays and a single enlarged junction are shown in Figure 1.5. There are two key strengths of nanostructures: first, the nanostructure effectively enhances light absorption. Absorption losses for traditional solar cells divide into reflection and transmission losses. Thus an antireflection layer and a thick substrate are needed for the conventional bulk c-Si solar cell increasing device fabrication costs (extra materials). [57-62] However, the nanostructured solar cell's light-trapping effect extremely increases the absorption. Second, the radial p-n junctions in the nanostructure provide a short carrier collection path, which especially benefits rapid charge separation and efficient carrier collection.[63-65] The two major benefits of nanostructured solar cells suggest exciting possibilities for low costs and good efficiency. Despite the advantages of Si nanostructure solar cells, industrialization is still at an early stage due to high surface recombination by large areas, needing better morphology control, rudimentary fabrication methods, and relatively low efficiency. There is still a lot of work needed to do, but rapid improvements in recent years certainly indicate potential in the future. [66-68]



Figure 1.5 The schematics of silicon radial p-n junction arrays and a single enlarged junction.

1.4.2 Experimental of silicon nanostructure solar cell

Nanostructure fabrication methods

Fabrication of nanostructure with controllable diameter, length, and electronic properties is essential to its applications. Significant progress has been made in the development of facile and controlled methods for nanostructure fabrication in recent years.

In principle, there are two major fabrication methods to form the nanostructure. i.e.,

- \diamond Bottom-up methods
- \diamond Top-down methods

The most common **bottom-up method** is the Vapor-liquid solid (VLS) growth method, which usually uses gold as a catalyst. [69] However, the Au is a problem for following solar cell device fabrication and removing of Au is difficult. Thus, top-down fabrication is attracting more attention for future industrialization.

The <u>top-down methods</u> fabricate nanostructure by reduction of bulk Si material via an etching process.[70–74] Generally, Si nanostructure fabrication methods are divided into wet etching and dry etching methods. Here, the wet etching is using AgNO₃/HF solution to etch Si substrate. While the dry etching is using the plasma to dissolve the Si and form nanostructure. Each method has its advantages and disadvantages. The wet etching does not require a high vacuum chamber; its fabrication processes are simple and fast. But Ag particles are hard to remove completely, and the nanostructure morphology is not easy to control. For the dry etching, various factors (gas flow, plasma power, pattern shape) can be adjusted to control the nanostructure morphology easily. However, the lithography process for making pattern mask and high vacuum of plasma etching is limit the large-scale fabrication.



Figure 1.6 Schematic of (a) a VLS-growth method and (b) a dry etching method. [68]

CVD shell formation

The CVD process utilized for the p- and n-type doping of silicon, on either flat or structured surfaces. [64] Although there are several elements (B, P, Sb, As, Ga) that can be used for the introduction of p- and n-type dopants in silicon, only boron and phosphorus will be discussed here, as they are most commonly used. The standard process for any doping method is divided into two steps: first, the dopant atoms are introduced at the surface of the Si substrate via the formation of a layer (usually an oxide layer), followed by a drive-in step during which dopant diffusion into silicon takes place.

One classic method to deposit boron- or phosphorus-containing layers, is low-pressure CVD (LPCVD). The layer thickness and dopant concentration of the grown layer are controlled by the pressure and the gas inlets. For this process, the pressure of typically about 10^{-5} Pa is often used, corresponding to gas flows that are significantly low. Depending on the application, different gas mixtures are supplied, for example, PH₃ and SiH₄ for in situ phosphorus doping of silicon, yielding a phosphorus-doped shell.

Device structure and J-V measurement of nanostructure solar cell

Figure 1.8 shows the schematic of a nanostructured solar cell. After the core-shell fabrication by etching methods and CVD shell formation, some optional steps can be done, such as thermal annealing, ITO layer deposition, and n^+ layer diffusion. Finally, front and rear metal electrodes were deposited by sputter to form the device.



Figure 1.8 Device structure schematic of a nanostructured solar cell.[75]

J-V measurement is the most vital measurement for solar cell performance. As explained before, the efficiency of the solar cell can be simply described as below:

$$Efficiency = \frac{Output Energy}{Input Energy}$$
1-7

Here, the output energy is the detected electricity power, and input energy is the constant power of a solar simulation, the setup is shown in Figure 1.9. A copper stage touches the rear electrode, and a pin touches the front electrode. In this thesis, the solar cell device size is 0.7 cm * 0.7 cm.



Figure 1.9 Schematic and photo of the setup of J-V measurement.

1.4.3 Roadmap of nanostructure researches



Figure 1.10 Texture etching of the silicon surface.[76]

In 1979, William L. Bailey first reported texture etching of the silicon surface. [76] This textured surface was used to reduce surface reflection. The pyramids are nanometer to micrometer scale and efficient for the anti-reflection property. But it still needs a thicker substrate and not suitable for the further thin-film device.



Figure 1.11 silicon nanowires array only as an efficient antireflection layer.[77]

In 2005, Kuiqing Peng fabricated silicon nanowires array as an efficient antireflection layer for photovoltaic devices to further reduce the reflection and use thinner substrate, nanowires structure was developed. But the mechanism of absorption does not have essential differences.[77]



Figure 1.12 Photovoltaic devices based on CVD-VLS-grown SiNWs arrays.[53]

L. Tsakalakos at 2007 fabricated photovoltaic devices based on VLS-growth SiNWs arrays core-shell structure, for shortening the carriers collection length. [53] But the metal catalyst is hard to remove and limit the performance.



Figure 1.13 Fabricated radial p-n Junction solar cell based on wet and dry etching methods.[51,62]

E.C. Garnett, (at 2008, 2010) fabricated radial p-n junction solar cells based on wet etching method and dry etching method, respectively. [51,62] Both two methods can reach low reflection, and no catalyst was used. But their low reflection relies on the very long length nanowires (over 10μ m). It reduces the J_{SC} of the solar cell device due to surface recombination. Thus, the efficiency of this device is low for industry use. (normal close to 15%)



Figure 1.14 Short length nanowires for hybrid heterojunction and Si homojunction radial solar cells.[61,63]

In previous researches of our group, Keisuke Sato in 2014 investigated nanowires length for hybrid radial heterojunction solar cells. Mrinal Dutta in 2015 investigated nanowires length for Si homojunction solar cells. [61,63] Both two works found that the nanowires over 1µm can achieve low reflection, but they are not good for solar cells because of the high surface carrier's recombination. A 500-700 nm length nanowire can obtain the best balance.

1.5 Purpose

We investigate the fabrication and optimization of different Si nanostructures, as well as their applications for next-generation solar cell devices. Based on previous researches, we hope to achieve a high-performance (efficiency close to 15%) Si nanostructure solar cell device by some simple and feasible paths. Moreover, we try to find some new phenomena and novel ways to enhance the **advantages of silicon nanostructures** for photovoltaic usage. All these attempts are pursuing additional insight into the energy problem by the nanoscale solution.

In detail, my major purpose is to achieve **higher J**_{SC} for better solar cell efficiency; The J_{sc} is due to the generation and collection of light-generated carriers. Mainly affected by below reason:

- The optical properties (include absorption and reflection) of the solar cell
- The collection probability of the solar cell

Thus, in the following chapters, kinds of methods and phenomena were investigated and optimized to achieve this purpose.

Reference

[1] R. Piggin, Risk in the Fourth Industrial Revolution, ITNOW. 58 (2016) 34–35. doi:10.1093/itnow/bww073.

[2] G. Clark, The Industrial Revolution, in: Handb. Econ. Growth, 2014: pp. 217–262. doi:10.1016/B978-0-444-53538-2.00005-8.

[3] A.D. Harris, Climate change, Weather. 61 (2006) 91–92. doi:10.1002/wea.200661312.

[4] B. Rössler, H. Lübben, G. Kretzmer, Temperature: A simple parameter for process optimization in fedbatch cultures of recombinant Chinese hamster ovary cells, Enzyme Microb. Technol. 18 (1996) 423–427. doi:10.1016/0141-0229(95)00121-2.

[5] C. Kennedy, J. Steinberger, B. Gasson, Y. Hansen, T. Hillman, M. Havránek, D. Pataki, A. Phdungsilp, A. Ramaswami, G.V. Mendez, Greenhouse gas emissions from global cities, Environ. Sci. Technol. 43 (2009) 7297–7302. doi:10.1021/es900213p.

[6] H.C. Ong, T.M.I. Mahlia, H.H. Masjuki, A review on energy scenario and sustainable energy in Malaysia, Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 15 (2011) 639–647. doi:10.1016/j.rser.2010.09.043.

[7] S.M. Shafie, T.M.I. Mahlia, H.H. Masjuki, A. Andriyana, Current energy usage and sustainable energy in Malaysia: A review, Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 15 (2011) 4370–4377. doi:10.1016/j.rser.2011.07.113.

[8] C. Le Quéré, M.R. Raupach, J.G. Canadell, G. Marland, L. Bopp, P. Ciais, T.J. Conway, S.C. Doney, R.A. Feely, P. Foster, P. Friedlingstein, K. Gurney, R.A. Houghton, J.I. House, C. Huntingford, P.E. Levy, M.R. Lomas, J. Majkut, N. Metzl, J.P. Ometto, G.P. Peters, I.C. Prentice, J.T. Randerson, S.W. Running, J.L. Sarmiento, U. Schuster, S. Sitch, T. Takahashi, N. Viovy, G.R. van der Werf, F.I. Woodward, Trends in the sources and sinks of carbon dioxide, Nat. Geosci. 2 (2009) 831–836. doi:10.1038/ngeo689.

[9] C.J. Chen, Physics of Solar Energy, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., Hoboken, NJ, USA, 2011. doi:10.1002/9781118172841.

[10] P. Würfel, Semiconductors, in: Phys. Sol. Cells, Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH, Weinheim, Germany, 2005: pp. 37–84. doi:10.1002/9783527618545.ch3.

[11] IEA, Market Report Series: Coal 2017, IEA, 2017. doi:10.1787/coal_mar-2017-en.

[12] P. Würfel, Physics of Solar Cells, Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH, Weinheim, Germany, 2005. doi:10.1002/9783527618545.

[13] M. Aggarwal, A. Kapoor, K.N. Tripathi, Solar cell array parameters, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells. 45 (1997) 377–384. doi:10.1016/S0927-0248(96)00085-2.

[14] B. Zaidi, Introductory Chapter: Introduction to Photovoltaic Effect, in: Sol. Panels Photovolt. Mater., InTech, 2018. doi:10.5772/intechopen.74389.

[15] R. Wagle, Maximum Power Acquisition from Photo Voltaic Module under Varying Environmental Condition, Int. J. Sci. Res. 7 (2018) 689–693. doi:10.21275/ART20181628.

[16] K.M. Thayyib Sahini, Poverty, environment and climate change, in: Green Energy Technol. Econ. Policy, 2010: pp. 309–322. doi:10.1201/b10163.

[17] A.A. Walters, Inflation, in: Free. Stab. World Econ., 2017: pp. 17–25. doi:10.4324/9781315205410.

[18] R. Best, Environmental impact of buildings, in: Sustain. Pract. Built Environ. Second Ed., 2008: pp. 127–135. doi:10.4324/9780080518251.

[19] M. Kazici, S. Bozar, A. Gürşen, F. Ongül, A. Karsli, N.S. Sariciftci, S. Günes, Solar Cells, in: Compr. Energy Syst., 2018: pp. 637–658. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-809597-3.00426-0.

[20] International Energy Agency [IEA], World Energy Resources: Solar 2016, 2016. https://www.worldenergy.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/WEResources_Solar_2016.pdf.

[21] G.K. Singh, Solar power generation by PV (photovoltaic) technology: A review, Energy. 53 (2013) 1– 13. doi:10.1016/j.energy.2013.02.057.

[22] B. Parida, S. Iniyan, R. Goic, A review of solar photovoltaic technologies, Renew. Sustain. Energy Rev. 15 (2011) 1625–1636. doi:10.1016/j.rser.2010.11.032.

[23] Bell Solar Battery, Nature. 174 (1954) 163–163. doi:10.1038/174163c0.

[24] M.B. Prince, Silicon Solar Energy Converters, J. Appl. Phys. 26 (1955) 534–540. doi:10.1063/1.1722034.

[25] J.N. Pelton, S. Madry, S. Camacho-Lara, Handbook of Satellite Applications, Springer New York, New York, NY, 2013. doi:10.1007/978-1-4419-7671-0.

[26] J. V. Mitchell, B. Mitchell, Structural crisis in the oil and gas industry, Energy Policy. 64 (2014) 36–42. doi:10.1016/j.enpol.2013.07.094.

[27] H.J. Hovel, Solar Cell Technology, in: Semicond. Semimetals, 1975: pp. 181–224. doi:10.1016/S0080-8784(08)62365-0.

[28] T.A. Boden, G. Marland, R.J. Andres, Global, Regional, and National Fossil-Fuel CO2 Emissions, 2010. doi:10.3334/CDIAC/00001_V2010.

[29] G.J. Bauhuis, P. Mulder, E.J. Haverkamp, J.C.C.M. Huijben, J.J. Schermer, 26.1% thin-film GaAs solar cell using epitaxial lift-off, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells. 93 (2009) 1488–1491. doi:10.1016/j.solmat.2009.03.027.

[30] S. Moon, K. Kim, Y. Kim, J. Heo, J. Lee, Highly efficient single-junction GaAs thin-film solar cell on flexible substrate, Sci. Rep. 6 (2016) 30107. doi:10.1038/srep30107.

[31] E.D. Kosten, J.H. Atwater, J. Parsons, A. Polman, H.A. Atwater, Highly efficient GaAs solar cells by limiting light emission angle, Light Sci. Appl. 2 (2013) e45–e45. doi:10.1038/lsa.2013.1.

[32] M. Burgelman, P. Nollet, S. Degrave, Modelling polycrystalline semiconductor solar cells, Thin Solid Films. 361 (2000) 527–532. doi:10.1016/S0040-6090(99)00825-1.

[33] T.M. Razykov, C.S. Ferekides, D. Morel, E. Stefanakos, H.S. Ullal, H.M. Upadhyaya, Solar photovoltaic electricity: Current status and future prospects, Sol. Energy. 85 (2011) 1580–1608. doi:10.1016/j.solener.2010.12.002.

[34] C. Becker, D. Amkreutz, T. Sontheimer, V. Preidel, D. Lockau, J. Haschke, L. Jogschies, C. Klimm, J.J. Merkel, P. Plocica, S. Steffens, B. Rech, Polycrystalline silicon thin-film solar cells: Status and perspectives, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells. 119 (2013) 112–123. doi:10.1016/j.solmat.2013.05.043.

[35] R.B. Bergmann, Crystalline Si thin-film solar cells: a review, Appl. Phys. a-Materials Sci. Process. 69 (1999) 187–194. doi:10.1007/s003399900067.

[36] R.W. Miles, K.M. Hynes, I. Forbes, Photovoltaic solar cells: An overview of state-of-the-art cell development and environmental issues, Prog. Cryst. Growth Charact. Mater. 51 (2005) 1–42. doi:10.1016/j.pcrysgrow.2005.10.002.

[37] A.W. Bett, F. Dimroth, G. Stollwerck, O.V. Sulima, III-V compounds for solar cell applications, Appl. Phys. A Mater. Sci. Process. 69 (1999) 119–129. doi:10.1007/s003390050983.

[38] I. Gordon, D. Van Gestel, K. Van Nieuwenhuysen, L. Carnel, G. Beaucarne, J. Poortmans, Thin-film polycrystalline silicon solar cells on ceramic substrates by aluminium-induced crystallization, Thin Solid Films. 487 (2005) 113–117. doi:10.1016/j.tsf.2005.01.047.

[39] N.J. Carter, C.J. Hages, J.E. Moore, S.M. McLeod, C.K. Miskin, C. Joglekar, M.S. Lundstrom, R. Agrawal, Analysis of temperature-dependent current-voltage characteristics for CIGSSe and CZTSSe thin film solar cells from nanocrystal inks, in: 2013 IEEE 39th Photovolt. Spec. Conf., IEEE, 2013: pp. 3062–3065. doi:10.1109/PVSC.2013.6745107.

[40] T. Sameshima, H. Hayasaka, M. Maki, A. Masuda, T. Matsui, M. Kondo, Defect reduction in polycrystalline silicon thin films by heat treatment with high-pressure H2O vapor, Japanese J. Appl. Physics, Part 1 Regul. Pap. Short Notes Rev. Pap. 46 (2007) 1286–1289. doi:10.1143/JJAP.46.1286.

[41] L.-P. Scheller, M. Weizman, P. Simon, M. Fehr, N.H. Nickel, Hydrogen passivation of polycrystalline silicon thin films, J. Appl. Phys. 112 (2012) 063711. doi:10.1063/1.4752268.

[42] K. Masuko, M. Shigematsu, T. Hashiguchi, D. Fujishima, M. Kai, N. Yoshimura, T. Yamaguchi, Y. Ichihashi, T. Mishima, N. Matsubara, T. Yamanishi, T. Takahama, M. Taguchi, E. Maruyama, S. Okamoto, Achievement of More Than 25% Conversion Efficiency With Crystalline Silicon Heterojunction Solar Cell, IEEE J. Photovoltaics. 4 (2014) 1433–1435. doi:10.1109/JPHOTOV.2014.2352151.

[43] M.A. Green, K. Emery, Y. Hishikawa, W. Warta, E.D. Dunlop, Solar cell efficiency tables (Version 45), Prog. Photovoltaics Res. Appl. 23 (2015) 1–9. doi:10.1002/pip.2573.

[44] E.A. Schiff, S. Hegedus, X. Deng, Amorphous Silicon-Based Solar Cells, in: Handb. Photovolt. Sci. Eng., John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, Chichester, UK, 2011: pp. 487–545. doi:10.1002/9780470974704.ch12.

[45] A. Goodrich, P. Hacke, Q. Wang, B. Sopori, R. Margolis, T.L. James, M. Woodhouse, A wafer-based monocrystalline silicon photovoltaics road map: Utilizing known technology improvement opportunities for further reductions in manufacturing costs, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells. 114 (2013) 110–135. doi:10.1016/j.solmat.2013.01.030.

[46] D.B. Mitzi, O. Gunawan, T.K. Todorov, K. Wang, S. Guha, The path towards a high-performance solution-processed kesterite solar cell, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells. 95 (2011) 1421–1436. doi:10.1016/j.solmat.2010.11.028.

[47] S.S. Hegedus, W.N. Shafarman, Thin-film solar cells: device measurements and analysis, Prog. Photovoltaics Res. Appl. 12 (2004) 155–176. doi:10.1002/pip.518.

[48] I. Hwang, D. Choi, S. Lee, J.H. Seo, K.H. Kim, I. Yoon, K. Seo, Enhancement of Light Absorption in Photovoltaic Devices using Textured Polydimethylsiloxane Stickers, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces. 9 (2017) 21276–21282. doi:10.1021/acsami.7b04525.

[49] T. Subramani, J. Chen, Y. Kobayashi, W. Jevasuwan, N. Fukata, Highly Air-Stable Solution-Processed and Low-Temperature Organic/Inorganic Nanostructure Hybrid Solar Cells, ACS Appl. Energy Mater. 2 (2019) 2637–2644. doi:10.1021/acsaem.8b02218.

[50] K. Peng, S.-T. Lee, Silicon Nanowires for Photovoltaic Solar Energy Conversion, Adv. Mater. 23 (2011) 198–215. doi:10.1002/adma.201002410.

[51] E.C. Garnett, M.L. Brongersma, Y. Cui, M.D. McGehee, Nanowire Solar Cells, Annu. Rev. Mater. Res. 41 (2011) 269–295. doi:10.1146/annurev-matsci-062910-100434.

[52] R. Yan, D. Gargas, P. Yang, Nanowire photonics, Nat. Photonics. 3 (2009) 569–576. doi:10.1038/nphoton.2009.184.

[53] L. Tsakalakos, J. Balch, J. Fronheiser, B. a. Korevaar, O. Sulima, J. Rand, Silicon nanowire solar cells, Appl. Phys. Lett. 91 (2007) 233117. doi:10.1063/1.2821113.

[54] N. Fukata, J. Kaminaga, R. Takiguchi, R. Rurali, M. Dutta, K. Murakami, Interaction of boron and phosphorus impurities in silicon nanowires during low-temperature ozone oxidation, J. Phys. Chem. C. 117 (2013) 20300–20307. doi:10.1021/jp406713p.

[55] N. Fukata, T. Oshima, N. Okada, K. Murakami, T. Kizuka, T. Tsurui, S. Ito, Phonon confinement and self-limiting oxidation effect of silicon nanowires synthesized by laser ablation, J. Appl. Phys. 100 (2006) 024311. doi:10.1063/1.2218386.

[56] N. Fukata, M. Yu, W. Jevasuwan, T. Takei, Y. Bando, W. Wu, Z.L. Wang, Clear Experimental Demonstration of Hole Gas Accumulation in Ge/Si Core–Shell Nanowires, ACS Nano. 9 (2015) 12182–12188. doi:10.1021/acsnano.5b05394.

[57] N. Fukata, K. Sato, M. Mitome, Y. Bando, T. Sekiguchi, M. Kirkham, J. Hong, Z.L. Wang, R.L. Snyder, Doping and Raman Characterization of Boron and Phosphorus Atoms in Germanium Nanowires, ACS Nano. 4 (2010) 3807–3816. doi:10.1021/nn100734e.

[58] N. Fukata, S. Ishida, S. Yokono, R. Takiguchi, J. Chen, T. Sekiguchi, K. Murakami, Segregation Behaviors and Radial Distribution of Dopant Atoms in Silicon Nanowires, Nano Lett. 11 (2011) 651–656. doi:10.1021/nl103773e.

[59] N. Fukata, T. Subramani, W. Jevasuwan, M. Dutta, Y. Bando, Functionalization of Silicon Nanostructures for Energy-Related Applications, Small. 13 (2017) 1701713. doi:10.1002/smll.201701713.

[60] M. Dutta, L. Thirugnanam, K. Sato, N. Fukata, Diameter-controlled growth and impurity doping of silver colloid-seeded silicon microwires to nanowires for the realization of solar cell materials, Mater. Express. 3 (2013) 85–91. doi:10.1166/mex.2013.1097.

[61] K. Sato, M. Dutta, N. Fukata, Inorganic/organic hybrid solar cells: Optimal carrier transport in vertically aligned silicon nanowire arrays, Nanoscale. 6 (2014) 6092–6101. doi:10.1039/c4nr00733f.

[62] E.C. Garnett, P. Yang, Silicon nanowire radial p-n junction solar cells, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 130 (2008) 9224–9225. doi:10.1021/ja8032907.

[63] M. Dutta, N. Fukata, Low-temperature UV ozone-treated high efficiency radial p-n junction solar cells: N-Si NW arrays embedded in a p-Si matrix, Nano Energy. 11 (2015) 219–225. doi:10.1016/j.nanoen.2014.10.028.

[64] M. Dutta, N. Fukata, Effect of Shell Growth and Doping Conditions of Core–Shell Homojunction Si Nanowire Solar Cells, J. Nanosci. Nanotechnol. 15 (2015) 4339–4346. doi:10.1166/jnn.2015.9766.

[65] W. Jevasuwan, K. Nakajima, Y. Sugimoto, N. Fukata, Metal-catalyzed electroless etching and nanoimprinting silicon nanowire-based solar cells: Silicon nanowire defect reduction and efficiency enhancement by two-step H 2 annealing, Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 55 (2016) 065001. doi:10.7567/JJAP.55.065001.

[66] X. Wang, K. Peng, X. Pan, X. Chen, Y. Yang, L. Li, X. Meng, W. Zhang, S.-T. Lee, High-performance silicon nanowire array photoelectrochemical solar cells through surface passivation and modification., Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl. 50 (2011) 9861–5. doi:10.1002/anie.201104102.

[67] K. Peng, Y. Xu, Y. Wu, Y. Yan, S.T. Lee, J. Zhu, Aligned single-crystalline Si nanowire arrays for photovoltaic applications, Small. 1 (2005) 1062–1067. doi:10.1002/smll.200500137.

[68] R. Elbersen, W. Vijselaar, R.M. Tiggelaar, H. Gardeniers, J. Huskens, Fabrication and Doping Methods for Silicon Nano- and Micropillar Arrays for Solar-Cell Applications: A Review, Adv. Mater. 27 (2015) 6781–6796. doi:10.1002/adma.201502632.

[69] Y. Wang, V. Schmidt, S. Senz, U. Gösele, Epitaxial growth of silicon nanowires using an aluminium catalyst., Nat. Nanotechnol. 1 (2006) 186–9. doi:10.1038/nnano.2006.133.

[70] S.K. Srivastava, D. Kumar, S.W. Schmitt, K.N. Sood, S.H. Christiansen, P.K. Singh, Large area fabrication of vertical silicon nanowire arrays by silver-assisted single-step chemical etching and their formation kinetics, Nanotechnology. 25 (2014) 175601. doi:10.1088/0957-4484/25/17/175601.

[71] K. Peng, M. Zhang, A. Lu, N.B. Wong, R. Zhang, S.T. Lee, Ordered silicon nanowire arrays via nanosphere lithography and metal-induced etching, Appl. Phys. Lett. 90 (2007) 14–17. doi:10.1063/1.2724897.

[72] H. Fang, X. Li, S. Song, Y. Xu, J. Zhu, Fabrication of slantingly-aligned silicon nanowire arrays for solar cell applications., Nanotechnology. 19 (2008) 255703. doi:10.1088/0957-4484/19/25/255703.

[73] H. Fang, Y. Wu, J. Zhao, J. Zhu, Silver catalysis in the fabrication of silicon nanowire arrays, Nanotechnology. 17 (2006) 3768–3774. doi:10.1088/0957-4484/17/15/026.

[74] Z. Huang, H. Fang, J. Zhu, Fabrication of silicon nanowire arrays with controlled diameter, length, and density, Adv. Mater. 19 (2007) 744–748. doi:10.1002/adma.200600892.

[75] J. Chen, T. Subramani, Y. Sun, W. Jevasuwan, N. Fukata, Efficiency enhancement of silicon nanowire solar cells by using UV/Ozone treatments and micro-grid electrodes, Appl. Surf. Sci. 439 (2018) 1057–1064. doi:10.1016/j.apsusc.2018.01.131.

[76] W.L. Bailey, M.G. Coleman, C.B. Harris, I.A. Lesk, Texture etching of silicon: method, US4137123A, 1979. https://www.google.com/patents/US4137123A.

[77] K. Peng, Y. Xu, Y. Wu, Y. Yan, S.-T. Lee, J. Zhu, Aligned Single-Crystalline Si Nanowire Arrays for Photovoltaic Applications, Small. 1 (2005) 1062–1067. doi:10.1002/smll.200500137.

Chapter 2. Nanostructure morphologies optimization

2.1 Silicon nanowire solar cell

In this section, we first introduce the silicon nanowires(SiNWs) which fabricated by the metal-catalyzed electroless etching (MCEE) methods. [1–5] It is already proposed as low-cost and simple fabrication processes due to its possibility to obtain quite high-efficiency SiNW solar cells at a standard pressure of the atmosphere and room temperature.[6,7]

As we introduce in Chapter 1, in the nanostructure, a photon may travel up to 4n² times further than without light trapping, and hence increase its chances of being absorbed. Longer path-length that the light can travel more times in the array between nanostructure scattering events. Thus, increase the length of the nanowire is a standard way to reduce reflection by enhanced light trapping effect. Our group's previous work found reflection (400 -1000 nm wavelength) lower than 5% need at least 2000 nm.[8,9] However, longer nanowires, due to their high surface area to volume ratio, tend to decrease the minority-carrier lifetime, and the deep valleys between SiNW arrays the electrode deposited on the silicon surface cannot be continuous, both these two factors reduced device efficiency.[10,11] Previous studies have led us to optimize the nanowire length to around 500-700 nm.[3,9] Alternatively, a higher nanowire array density enhances light absorption for the same nanowire length.[8,12] Here, we report a UV/Ozone pre-oxidation treatments before the MCEE process with which we succeeded in achieving higher SiNW arrays density and better uniformity.

2.1.1 Experimental of silicon nanowire solar cell

Fabrication process

The schematic images of fabrication processes (nanostructure and device) are shown in Figure 2.1(a)(b). The SiNWs were first fabricated on 280 μ m n-type monocrystalline silicon (100) wafer by metal-catalyzed electroless etching (MCEE) methods. After nanostructure formation, the sample was epitaxially grown a B-doped p-type Si shell layer to make p-n junctions by CVD. The SEM images were indicated in Figure 2.1(c). Then rapid thermal annealing (RTA) was performed at 950 °C in an N₂ environment for 3 min by ULVAC QHC furnace. An n⁺ layer was created by spin-coating a phosphorus-containing solution (OCDP-59210) for the back-surface field (BSF). Then it was concurrently prebaked at 450 °C for 30 min and annealed at 850 °C in N₂ flow for 45 min.[13–17] At last, an ITO layer was deposited on the surface to advance the carriers transport. Front and back electrode contacts are finger grid Ag pattern and full-cover Ti/Ag which deposited by sputter.



n-type core nanowires fabricated by MCEE

p-type shell nanowires fabricated by CVD

Figure 2.1: (a) Schematic of the brief fabrication process silicon nanowires by MCEE. (b) Schematic of solar cell devices fabrication from nanowires substrate. (c) SEM images of the core nanowires and core-shell nanowires in 30-degree tilted top-view.[18]

UV/Ozone pre-oxidation methods

Pre-oxidation treatments were applied before the MCEE process. It is using UV/ozone to oxidize the silicon wafer and form a thin SiO₂ layer on the surface. The UV/ozone treatment was done at 200 °C for 20 min under a 20 mW UV irradiation and 10 mTorr O₂ pressure atmosphere.

Characterizations

The nanostructure characterization was detected by a high-resolution field-emission scanning electron microscope (FESEM, Hitachi S-8000). UV-Vis-NIR reflectance spectra (wavelength range of 220 - 2000 nm) were measured by an NIR spectrophotometer (Jasco V-670). Current density-voltage measurements were performed under illumination with a 1 sun air mass (AM) 1.5 G Xenon lamp solar simulator by a Keithley 2400 source meter. It was calibrated using a Sharp single-crystalline silicon solar cell (BS-500).

2.1.2 UV/Ozone treatments for silicon nanowire solar cell

The oxidation of silicon can be carried out by different liquid chemicals, such as perchloric acid (HClO₄), potassium dichromate ($K_2Cr_2O_7$) or potassium permanganate (KMnO₄). But the liquid reaction process for silicon oxidation is hard to control. For achieving high-quality thin SiO₂ layers, gas oxidation is a more suitable technique. Ozone is more reactive than normal oxygen gas because the oxidation potential of ozone is higher than oxygen. Moreover, the reactants after oxidation by ozone are not problematic and are easily prepared by an ozone generator which is widely used in the semiconductor industry. Here, we generated the ozone by introducing oxygen under UV irradiation.

To check the effect of UV/Ozone pre-oxidation treatments before the MCEE process, we fabricated samples without pre-oxidation treatment and using UV/Ozone pre-oxidation methods for the silicon wafer after using HF remove the native oxide layer. Nanowires were then fabricated typically using 5-min MCEE process.

Top-view SEM images of these samples are shown in Figure 2.2 (a) without pre-oxidation, (d) UV/Ozone pre-oxidation treatment. The fraction was calculated of silicon nanowires (SiNWs areas/ total areas) in these samples. Silicon nanowire fractional volume density is the nanowire/air filling ratio as considered in this work. The results showed the fraction of nanowires to have increased by 15% after pre-oxidation treatment. The density of nanowires is, therefore, higher in the UV/Ozone pre-oxidation samples than in the without-oxidation samples.

Figure 2.2 (b), (c) shows cross-sectional SEM images of the samples and their respective length distributions. The morphologies are quite different in the samples: first, the sample without oxidation shows that most of the nanowires remain vertical and have close to the same length, but some of the nanowires are bent at the top. The length of the nanowire ranges around 600 - 680 nm, in which about 98% measuring 650 ± 30 nm. The sample with UV/ozone oxidation is shown in Figure 2.3 (e) and (f), it indicates excellent nanowire morphology with vertical and uniform structures. Around 90% of nanowires' length is in a narrow range of 570 ± 30 nm. The relative lower length is due to the SiO₂ layer, which slows down the etching process.



Figure 2.2 Top-view, cross-section view of SEM images and length distribution of two samples: (a), (b), (c) without pre-oxidation, (d), (e), (f) with UV/ozone pre-oxidation treatments.

These oxidation process fabricated a thin SiO₂ layer on the surface of the silicon substrate, which affects the following MCEE process subsequently. The schematic diagrams of the mechanism and SEM images for the two methods are shown in Figure 2.3: (a), (b), (c) without pre-oxidation, (c), (d), (e) with UV/ozone pre-oxidation treatments. In the sample without oxidation, an Ag nucleus first generated when the Ag⁺ ions in the solution attract an electron from the silicon wafer. Then, electron transfer occurred between the Ag nanoparticle; at the same time, Ag⁺ ions are deposited around the Ag nuclei. Both two factors make the Ag particle become very large, and finally generating a flake-like particle. The large Ag particle makes the space between SiNWs enlarged, and the density will be reduced.

In the sample with UV/ozone treatment, uniformly form a thin SiO_2 layer was generated by the controllable gas oxidation process, as seen in Figure 2.3 (c). This thin SiO_2 layer stops the electron transfer in the silicon surface. Thus, the nucleation of Ag NPs was suppressed. Then the thin SiO_2 layer is dissolved by the HF solution, and small Ag NPs are formed. The SiNWs can keep close, and density was increased.[8,12]



Nanowires with pre-oxidation

Figure 2.3 Schematic diagrams of the MCEE process and the SEM images in top vies (a, b, c: the sample without oxidation, c, d, e: the sample with pre-oxidation by UV/ozone).

One of the reasons why uses nanostructure is the better anti-reflection property, which will significantly influence structural changes. As we described before, the spectrum of sunlight ranges from 200 - 2500 nm. But for the Si material, most of the absorbable energy is in the visible spectrum and the near-infrared portion (400 - 1000 nm) due to its bandgap. Light absorption in this range is, therefore, the key to Si material solar cells. UV-Vis-NIR spectra measurement is a convenient and commonly-used method to analyze the anti-reflection properties of nanowire structures. The results for different samples are shown in Figure 2.4, in addition to that for a silicon planar wafer used as a reference (black line) to show the anti-reflection property of SiNWs. The spectral measurements reveal that the average reflectance of the silicon planar wafer was very high, at greater than 40% in the 300 - 1000 nm range. But due to the light trapping effect of nanowires, obviously lower reflectance of nanowire samples was found. Moreover, in the sample without oxidation (red line), the reflectance increased from 10% to 20% over the 300 - 1200 nm range. While the sample with UV/ozone pre-oxidation (blue line), reflectance maintains at a shallow level (less 5%). This is a noticeable enhancement of light anti-reflection property in this region. It indicates that the UV/ozone treatment can obtain sufficiently low reflectance with shorter and uniform nanowire. Also, in Table 2.1, we can find that the density of SiNWs increases, the light-trapping effect can be enhanced, and the reflection can be reduced significantly.



Figure 2.4: The spectra of the samples: the wavelength ranging from 300 - 2000 nm, measured by the UV-Vis-NIR spectroscopy.

	Filling ratio	Reflectance
	Fining Fatto	(400 nm – 1000 nm)
Without pre-oxidation	~35%	$5\sim 20\%$
With pre-oxidation	~50%	~3%

Table 2.1 The filling ratio and reflectance of the samples with and without UV/Ozone pre-oxidation.

The above results show that UV/Ozone pre-oxidation leads to higher density nanowires and better antireflection. Thus, we continued to fabricate solar cell devices with and without pre-oxidation based on the above results. These solar cell devices were fabricated using simple processes without BSF or RTA treatments to prevent interference from other factors.

Figure. 2.5 shows current density-voltage curves measured in 1 sun for the samples without oxidation and with UV/Ozone samples. The solar cell properties are shown in Table 2.2. It is clear that the UV/Ozone sample showed better performance than the sample without oxidation. The significant improvement comes from the improvement short circuit current density (J_{SC}), increasing from 19.57 to 22.09 mA/cm². It helps the solar cell efficiency (η) achieved from 4.8% to 5.6%. This J_{SC} improvement can be described by below formula:

$$J_{SC} = q \int_{\lambda_1}^{\lambda_2} F(\lambda) (1 - R(\lambda)) Q(\lambda) d\lambda$$
2-1

Photon flux $F(\lambda)$ is calculated from the AM 1.5 solar energy spectrum. Internal quantum efficiency $Q(\lambda)$ is major affected by surface recombination and diffusion length. $R(\lambda)$ is the reflectance. Thus, based on the spectrum of reflectance of the incident light from 400 nm to 1100 nm. $R(\lambda)$ reduced ~14%, it would contribute to the increasing of J_{SC} according to the formula.

In the practical device, 2.52 mA/cm² (12.8%) improvement of J_{SC} was achieved in the pre-oxidation samples. It close to the reflection contribution but little lower, it may be a reduction in the $Q(\lambda)$, because nanowires density increasing also increase the surface recombination. The improvements of J_{SC} in oxidation samples revealed that the enhanced light absorption is able to generate higher photo-current. In other words, higher nanowires density strongly enhanced solar cell performances. These results also demonstrate that UV/Ozone treatment is better than Piranha oxidation and is possibly a useful way to improve the silicon nanowire solar cell performance. Increase the light-trapping effect for low light reflection in short nanowire length and achieve higher J_{SC} .



Figure 2.5 Current density-voltage curves of samples without oxidation and with pre-oxidation by UV/ozone.

Table 2.2. Parameters of the solar cell dev	ices without oxidation a	nd UV/ozone pre-oxidation
---	--------------------------	---------------------------

	Jsc (mA/cm ²)	V _{OC} (V)	FF	η (%)
Without oxidation	19.57	0.54	0.46	4.8
With UV/ozone	22.09	0.54	0.47	5.6



2.1.3 Optimization of the silicon nanowire length

Figure 2.5 Current density-voltage curves of samples in different nanowire length.

Nanowire length (nm)	J _{SC} (mA/cm ²)	Voc (V)	FF	η (%)
~550	27.84	0.56	0.70	10.9
~400	31.28	0.56	0.71	12.4
~300	28.01	0.56	0.71	11.2

 Table 2.3. Parameters of the solar cell devices in different nanowire length.

In our previous works, the optimized condition of the solar cell was 5 min MCEE with 700 nm-length nanowire, which represented the right balance between light anti-reflection and surface states. Here, due to shallow reflection with the UV/ozone treatment in a relatively short length of 550 nm. It is necessary to optimize the conditions for this new structure. We are, therefore attempting to reduce the MCEE process time to decrease nanowire length and reduce surface states. We fabricated three samples of different length:550, 400, 300 nm, all these samples are etched after UV/Ozone pre-oxidation treatment. The J-V curves of solar cell devices with different SiNWs length are shown in Figure 2.5. The corresponding parameters of the solar cell, including V_{OC} , J_{SC} , FF, and efficiency, are indicated in Table 2.5. When SiNWs lengths reduce to 400 nm, J_{SC} increased from 27.84 to 31.28 mA/cm². This is due to decreasing recombination of photo-generated carriers, caused by fewer surface states and interfacial dangling bond defects in the shorter 400 nm SiNWs, which has a decreased surface area. This J_{SC} enhancement leading to the device efficiency increased to 12.4%. However, further decreased of SiNWs length from 400 nm to 300 nm is not work as before, the J_{SC} decreases from 31.28 to 28.01 mA/cm². This is because of the reduction of the total active p-n junction area detracts from the benefits of less recombination. Ultimately, the 400 nm length sample showed the best performance, with a UV/ozone pre-oxidation treatment.

2.2 Silicon nanopillar solar cell

In this section, we fabricated ordered silicon nanopillars using a combination of nanoimprint lithography and Bosch etching methods. Then, grow the p-Si shell to form a radial p-n junction by using chemical vapor deposition. Our previous research shows that ordered nanopillar solar cells have achieved excellent performance due to the back surface field (BSF) treatment and rapid thermal annealing (RTA)[19]. But the solar cell performance still suffers from a low current-density and fill factor because of the relatively low reflectance and poor electrode contact caused by the ordered nanopillar array structure and large electrode spacing, respectively. Here, indium tin oxide (ITO) was investigated to improve carrier transfer between the nanopillars and the metal contact. The reason is due to the high electrical conductivity and optical transparency of ITO. Finally, shorter nanopillars were used to reduce surface recombination.

2.2.1 Experimental

Fabrication process

The process to fabricate ordered silicon nanopillars is shown in Figure 2.6(a) and starts with a 280 μ mthick n-type monocrystalline silicon (100) substrate wafer. Nanoimprint lithography process is performed by first coating photoresist layer on the silicon substrate. Then, a transparent quartz mold is pressed onto the surface coated photoresist layer and irradiated with UV light to form a nanohole structure. Next, the residue is cleaned off after the mold is removed. A 30nm Cr layer is deposited onto the surface, and the photoresist is removed, leaving behind an ordered array of Cr. The followed Bosch process uses SF₆ & C₄F₈ plasma to etch silicon material and forms nanostructures. [20] The flow rates of SF₆ and C₄F₈ were both 35 sccm, under 0.75 Pa chamber pressure and 100W RF power. Finally, an ordered silicon nanopillar array was obtained after removing the Cr.

The fabrication process of solar cell device based on silicon nanopillars is shown schematically in Figure 2.6(b). Nanopillar samples were placed in a CVD chamber to fabricate solar cell p-n junctions by epitaxially growing a B-doped p-type Si shell layer. Then rapid thermal annealing (RTA) was performed at 950 °C in an N₂ environment for 3 min by ULVAC QHC furnace. An n⁺ layer was created by spin-coating a phosphorus-containing solution (OCDP-59210) for the back-surface field (BSF). Then it was concurrently prebaked at 450 °C for 30 min and annealed at 850 °C in N₂ flow for 45 min.[13–17] At last, an ITO layer was deposited on the surface to advance the carriers transport. Front and back electrode contacts are finger grid Ag pattern and full-cover Ti/Ag which deposited by sputter.

Characterization

The nanostructure characterization was detected by a high-resolution field-emission scanning electron microscope (FESEM, Hitachi S-8000). UV-Vis-NIR reflectance spectra (wavelength range of 220 - 2000 nm) were measured by an NIR spectrophotometer (Jasco V-670). Current density-voltage measurements were performed under illumination with a 1 sun air mass (AM) 1.5 G Xenon lamp solar simulator by a Keithley 2400 source meter. It was calibrated using a Sharp single-crystalline silicon solar cell (BS-500).



Figure 2.6. Schematic diagram of (a)silicon nanopillars formation process and (b) device fabrication process.[21]



2.2.2 Basic properties of the silicon nanopillars

Figure 2.7. (a) Zoomed in SEM images of ordered silicon nanopillars and (b) overview SEM images of the nanopillar array tilted at 30°. (c) SEM image in the cross-section view of the ordered silicon nanopillars deposited with p-Si shell and ITO layer. (d)Reflectance spectrum from 400 to 1000 nm for planar wafers and nanopillars, measured by UV-vis-NIR spectroscopy. [21]

The SEM image in Figure 2.7(a) clearly shows the nanopillars formed by the Bosch etching process, and the dimensions of each nanopillar 1080 nm long and 200 nm in diameter. Because of how controllable and reliable the nanoimprint lithography and Bosch etching process are, that the nanopillars show very high uniformity and good order, as shown in Figure 2.7(b). Figure 2.7(c) shows the nanopillars (540 nm) deposited with p-Si shell and ITO layer. Then, a UV-Vis-NIR spectral measurement was taken to investigate the light-absorbing properties of the nanopillars. Same with the previous nanowire solar cell, the light absorption in the visible-to-NIR range (400 - 1000 nm) is vital due to it is the primary energy absorbed range for silicon[22]. In Figure 2.7(d), the reflectance of a planar Si wafer (black line) was taken as a reference and had a very high value of around 40%. On the other hand, the reflectance of the nanopillar sample (red line) maintained a low level, which is only 10% - 20% due to light scattering by the nanopillar structure.

2.2.3 Effect of ITO layer coating on silicon nanopillars



Figure 2.8. J-V curves of the solar cell device with and without the ITO layer. [21]

	J _{SC} (mA/cm ²)	V _{OC} (V)	FF	η(%)
Without ITO	22.58	0.46	0.62	6.5
With ITO	24.00	0.50	0.69	8.3

 Table 2.3. Solar cell parameters of devices with and without the ITO layer.

To improve photocarrier collection efficiency as a transparent electrode and an anti-reflection layer, we deposited the ITO films on the entire front surface of the device by sputter. First, ITO thickness is needed to be considered, because it is a trade-off between conductivity and transmittance of the front surface. Thus, the film thickness with optimal transparency often differs from the desired film thickness of the electrodes. When considering conductivity on its own, using very thick ITO films is the best approach for the device. However, thick ITO films can lead to higher parasitic absorption in both the UV and NIR regions. This will reduce the incident light intensity for the p-n junction. Moreover, another thing is that deposit ITO on the nanostructure is different from a planar coating, due to the space between nanostructure. Correspond to our experiment and some reference; we found that a ~120 nm ITO layer is the critical value at which has to do a balance of resistivity and transparency for our nanostructure solar cell device. [23]

The results are shown in Figure 2.8 and Table 2.3, after applying the ITO layer on the nanopillar solar cell, the short-circuit current density (J_{SC}) was obtained an excellent enhancement. This is due to the silicon

nanopillars absorb more lights and generate a higher photocurrent by the anti-reflection property of ITO. Also, the entire surface coated of ITO is better at carrier collection, and reduction of surface recombination, the open-circuit voltage (V_{OC}) increased from 0.46 V to 0.50 V. Moreover, the fill factor (FF) was significantly improved from 0.62 to 0.69 due to the improved conductivity by better electrode contact and the surface passivation accomplish by the ITO layer. Thus, with the apparent improvement of the three parameters, the total PCE of the solar cell device was calculated as 8.3%, a significant change to the device without an ITO layer whose PCE was only 6.5%.



2.2.4 Optimization of Si nanopillar length

Figure 2.9. (a)(b) The 30° tilted view SEM images of 1080 nm and 540 nm tall ordered silicon nanopillars. (c) J-V curves and (d) EQE spectra of SiNW solar cell devices. [21]

Nanopillar length	J _{SC} (mA/cm ²)	V _{OC} (V)	FF	η(%)
1080 nm	26.58	0.53	0.68	9.5
540 nm	28.18	0.54	0.69	10.5

Table 2.4. The parameters of solar cell device in 1080 nm and 540 nm

In the previous section, we investigate the trade-off between light absorption and nanowires surface states. Therefore, an optimized length of nanopillar is vital for maximizing device efficiency. Same as the nanowires, longer nanopillar also enhances light absorption but increases surface states. In this section, the surface light absorption was enhanced using ITO. Therefore, we consider shortening the nanopillar length for fewer surface states. Ordered nanopillars in 540 nm length were fabricated, as shown in Figure 2.9(b) and comparing with the 1080 nm one Figure 2.9(a). Here, only the length of the nanopillar was reduced. Else parameters such as the shape, diameter, and periodicity were kept the same. The J-V curves of these solar cell devices and the corresponding solar cell properties are shown in Figure 2.9(c) and Table 2.4. We found that in the 540 nm length nanopillar sample, the J_{SC} increased from 26.58 to 28.18 mA/cm². Also, the EQE spectra in Figure 2.9 (d) have a clearly increasing of the 540 nm sample. This EQE increasing is corresponding to the improvement of J_{SC}. Both improvements are due to the reduction of surface recombination, causing by the reducing surface area in the shorter length nanopillar sample with decreasing surface defects and dangling bonds.[24] It allows photo-generated carriers to travel more efficiently without recombination. Finally, the improvement of J_{SC} results in a higher PCE of 10.5%.
2.3 Silicon nanopencil solar cell

In this section, we investigated a novel method that combines colloidal lithography and plasma reactive ion etching (ICP-RIE) techniques to form silicon nanopencil structures. This nanopencil structure shows outstanding broad-band absorption and light trapping properties due to the asymmetric structure. Moreover, due to its potential for large-area and low-cost fabrication process, colloidal lithography is ideal for industrial mass-production, which is challenging to be realized by the conventional photolithography technique[25–27]. The vertical and horizontal etching rates are adjusted by the fabrication parameters such as etching time, nanoparticle diameter, power bias volume, gas flow rate, and so on. Thus, the shape, pitch, height, and diameter of nanopencil are controllable during the process.

2.3.1 Experimental of silicon nanopencil solar cell

Fabrication of silicon nanopencils

The silicon nanopencil structures were prepared based on 525 or 280 μ m thickness n-type Si (100) wafers and 500nm diameter sphere-shaped colloidal silica particles. The fabrication process includes colloidal lithography and ICP-RIE. First, immerse silica particles into aminopropyltriethoxysilane or allyltrimethoxysilane to make a hydrophobic surface. After that, the silicon wafer was placed in a mixture with 80% chloroform and 20% ethanol of a Langmuir Blodgett trough. The silica particles were dispersed on the surface of the mixture, and a monolayer of silica particles was formed at the interface of air-water by selfassembly. Then, the silica particles monolayer can be transferred to the wafer surface when withdrawn from the silicon substrate upwards from the sub-phase water. Next, the ICP-RIE process was performed by CHF₃/Cl₂ gases under a 1.0 Pa pressure by using an ICP dry etcher (Tokyo Electron ME-510 I). The silica particles were gradually etching during the process, and make the top more and more tapered, finally generated a vertical nanopencil structure.

Fabrication of solar cell device

Nanopencil array samples were placed in a CVD chamber to fabricate solar cell p-n junctions by epitaxially growing a B-doped p-type Si shell layer. Then rapid thermal annealing (RTA) was performed at 950 °C in an N₂ environment for 3 min by ULVAC QHC furnace. An n⁺ layer was created by spin-coating a phosphorus-containing solution (OCDP-59210) for the back-surface field (BSF). Then it was concurrently prebaked at 450 °C for 30 min and annealed at 850 °C in N₂ flow for 45 min.[13–17] At last, an ITO layer was deposited on the surface to advance the carriers transport. Front and back electrode contacts are finger grid Ag pattern and full-cover Ti/Ag which deposited by sputter.

Characterizations

The nanostructure characterization was detected by a high-resolution field-emission scanning electron microscope (FESEM, Hitachi S-8000). UV-Vis-NIR reflectance spectra (wavelength range of 220 - 2000 nm) were measured by an NIR spectrophotometer (Jasco V-670). Current density-voltage measurements were

performed under illumination with a 1 sun air mass (AM) 1.5 G Xenon lamp solar simulator by a Keithley 2400 source meter. It was calibrated using a Sharp single-crystalline silicon solar cell (BS-500).



2.3.2 Basic properties of silicon nanopencil solar cell

Figure 2.10 Schematic of the fabrication process of the silicon-nanopencil solar cells, from left to right: Silicaparticle monolayer covering the silicon wafer surface; Silicon nanopencil arrays; p-type silicon shell formation by CVD; Formation of ITO, BSF and metal electrode layers to form the solar cell device. The bottom schematic is the formation process of the tapered structure of nanopencil by ICP-RIE. [28]



Figure 2.11 (a) 15 degree-tilted top view of nanopencils SEM image. (b) A cross-sectional view of the SEM image with the nanopencil parameters shown. (c) 30 degree-tilted view of nanopencils before and (d) after CVD p-Si shell coating. [28]

The schematic of Si nanopencils and its solar cell device fabrication processes are shown in Figure 2.10. Here, we combined the colloidal lithography and ICP-RIE process to fabricate it; the whole process is in Figure 2.10(a). An explanation schematic of the ICP-RIE process is indicated in Figure 2.10(b). The details of the experiments are described in the above part. Further, the SEM images of nanopencils in different views are shown in Figure 2.11. It is obvious that the nanopencils show very high uniformity and an excellent staggered array, suggesting that both methods of colloidal lithography and ICP-RIE are controllable and reliable. The cross-sectional view in Figure 2.11(b) clearly shows the pencil shape of each nanopencil that the top is tapered off and their parameters which have a height of 700 nm and a pitch of 500 nm. Figures 2.11 (c) and (d) show outlook of the nanopencils structures in a 30-degree tilted, before and after p-Si shell formation. We can find that after shell formation, their surfaces became slightly roughened due to the polycrystalline nature and CVD process. The fully covered surfaces make their diameter has increased to around 600 nm.

2.3.3 Refractive-index change from the nanopencil structure



Figure 2.12 Reflectance of the nanopencils comparing with nanopillars and planar wafer. [28]



Figure 2.13 Mechanism of refractive-index change in different structures: planar wafer, nanopillars, and nanopencils.

As we described before, the UV-Vis-NIR spectral measurement is a useful and commonly used tool for investigating the light-absorbing properties of the nanostructure. The light absorption in the visible-to-NIR range (400 - 1000 nm) is vital for solar cells due to it is the most absorbable energy range. Here, to check the influence of optical properties with different structures, we measured three samples, include two dry etching nanostructures of the nanopencils, the nanopillars, and a reference of planar Si wafer. The spectrum is shown in Figure 2.12 and mechanism schematics of reflection change in Figure 2.13. The reference planar Si wafer (black line) has a very high average reflectance of around 40%. In Figure 2.13 (a), refractive-index n directly changes from n_0 to n_{Si} , which causes a considerable light reflection. The reflectance of the nanopillars sample (blue line) was low due to the light-trapping effect and the intermediate refractive-index of the nanostructure, as shown in Figure 2.13 (b). The nanostructure can be considered as an interface layer that its effective refractive index n_1 is a value between the n_0 and n_{Si} , leading to the reflection decreasing. While the reflectance of nanopencils (red line) remains at a lower level comparing with nanopillars, showing the advantage of the tapered nanopencil structure. [29] As shown in Figure 2.13 (c), it is due to the tapered tips of the nanopencils, which gives the graded change of refractive-index from n_0 to n_1 . [30] Thus, the incident light is hard to be reflected. The density of nanopillars and nanopencils is also different because the lithography methods are different. This can affect their anti-reflection properties. First, it is hard to fabricate high-density nanopillar arrays due to the limitation of the quartz mold using for the nano-imprint lithography method. Because it is difficult and expensive to make a quartz mold with very small interspaces. On the other hand, high-density nanopencil arrays can be obtained by using the colloidal lithography method. This is due to that the colloidal lithography is using close-interspace SiO_2 nanoparticles as a colloidal mask. The effort of the graded change of refractive-index and the high-density are leading an excellent anti-reflection property in the nanopencils.



Figure 2.14 Current-Density/Voltage curves of the devices: planar wafer, nanopillars, and nanopencils. [28]

	J _{SC} (mA/cm ²)	V _{OC} (V)	FF	η(%)
Planar	20.91	0.41	0.45	3.9
Nanopillars	25.89	0.48	0.43	5.3
Nanopencils	28.64	0.51	0.49	7.2

Table 2.5 Parameters of the devices: planar wafer, nanopillars, and nanopencils.

J-V curves of device performances were measured using an AM 1.5 G solar simulator with 100 mW/cm² illumination, as shown in Figure 2.14. The corresponding measured properties are listed in Table 2.5. Due to high light absorption and large p-n junction area is resulting from the high surface-to-volume ratio of the nanostructures, which can, therefore, generate more photocurrent. Thus, the solar cells which based on the nanostructure of nanopillars and nanopencils show marked improvements in J_{SC} . Also, in the nanostructure, the short carrier collection lengths of nanoscale junctions further increase the collection efficiency and reduce carrier recombination, resulting in an enhanced V_{OC} . Finally, the conversion efficiency of the solar cell increased.

Moreover, the conversion efficiency of nanopillars samples shows lower than that of nanopencils sample, because of the relatively worse anti-reflection properties according to the 400-1000 nm region of the nanopillars sample, resulting in a lower current-density than the nanopencils sample. It's can be described by below formula:

$$J_{SC} = q \int_{\lambda_1}^{\lambda_2} F(\lambda) (1 - R(\lambda)) Q(\lambda) d\lambda$$
2-1

Based on the spectrum of reflectance of the incident light from 400 nm to 1100 nm. The calculation result shows it is a ~15% improvement of J_{SC} has been obtained by reflection. In the practical device, 2.75 mA/cm² (11%) improvement of J_{SC} was achieved. The relative lower value may be due to that all surfaces of the nanopencils are etched, but the top of nanopillar is not. In the ICP-RIE process, the surfaces of the nanopencil structures are damaged by the plasma and led to high roughness with many surface states. These surface states act as recombination centers for photo-generated carriers, which reduce the $Q(\lambda)$, and the J_{SC} is not increasing as expected.

2.3.4 CPE treatment for silicon nanopencil solar cell

So, many methods have been investigated to reduce this problem of the surface states, including the passivation via the formation of an intrinsic Si layer, [31,32] hydrogen termination, [33,34] thin SiO₂,[35] and even the formation of a fluorinated alkyne-derived layer.[36] We report here a simple method called

chemical polish etching (CPE) treatment to smooth the nanopencil surfaces and reduce the number of surface states. The main advantage of CPE treatment is simple and cost reductions, due to it can be done at room temperature and in the ambient atmosphere.



Figure 2.15 (a)Schematics of the SiNP surface before and after CPE treatment. (b) TEM images of the SiNP surface before and after CPE treatment. (c) J-V curves of solar cell device for SiNPs with different time CPE treatment. (d) Current density and efficiency are plotted as a function of CPE time. (e) Fill factors and series resistance are plotted as a function of CPE time. [28]

CPE time (s)	J _{SC} (mA/cm ²)	Voc (V)	FF	$R_{S}\left(\Omega/cm^{2}\right)$	η (%)
0	28.64	0.51	0.49	3.48	7.2
20	29.04	0.51	0.52	3.14	7.8
35	31.43	0.52	0.62	1.29	10.1
50	30.81	0.51	0.61	1.47	9.7

Table 2.6 Performance of solar cell devices, SiNPs are on different time CPE treatment.

The mechanism of CPE treatment is shown in Figure 2.15(a). The original surface of nanopencil is rough due to the damage from the plasma process. Then, the CPE treatment is based on the HF/HNO₃ mix solution. The HNO₃ solution is an oxidant that forms SiO_2 on the nanopencil surfaces, and HF is an etchant that simultaneously removes the SiO_2 layer. Rough surfaces are etched faster than smooth surfaces due to their larger contact area with the HNO₃ and HF. Thus, nanopencil samples were immersed in the solution and leading to a smooth surface. In Figure 2.15(b), TEM images give the evidence, that before the CPE treatment,

a rough surface is clearly observed as a marked red line. Then, a smooth surface is obtained after the CPE treatment, and the surface defect has been removed.

Also, optimization of the CPE treatment in various etching time was investigated; the corresponding J-V curves of the devices are in Figure 2.15(c). The estimated properties are listed in Table 2.6. First, the 20s of CPE (red line) was done, minor improvements of J_{SC} , V_{OC} , and FF were found, and the overall increase in efficiency is, therefore, only 0.5 %. This is because of CPE treatment in the 20s is too short to sufficient remove amounts of the surface states. Thus, the CPE time was increased to 35 s (blue line) to reduce surface states further. It obtains a significant improvement in efficiency to 10.1 %, due to the significant enhancement in J_{SC} , which increased to 31.43 mA/cm². However, when further increased the CPE time to 50s (cyan line), the performance did not improve as expected, and J_{SC} fell: this was due to a reduction in the total surface area and effective p-n junction areas by extended etching. The trend of J_{SC} and efficiency in different CPE etching time are in Figure 2.15(d), it is evident that the reduction of the surface states by CPE treatment increases carrier lifetime, resulting in the larger current-density and higher efficiency. A 35s etching time of CPE treatment is the optimized condition.

Furthermore, in Table 2.6, we found that the series resistance (R_s) reduced by a smooth surface created by CPE treatment, and the fill factor (FF) increased at the same time. A trend of R_s and FF in different etching times of CPE treatment is indicated in Figure 2.15(e). Here, ΔFF_s , the reduction in fill factor can be described by below formula, is given by[37]

$$\Delta FF_s = -\frac{J_{SC}}{V_{OC}} \times R_s \times FF_{ideal}$$
 2-2

and FF_{ideal} can be estimated by[38]

$$FF_{ideal} = \frac{v_{oc} - \ln(v_{oc} + 0.72)}{v_{oc} + 1}$$
 2-3

where V_{OC} is defined as a "normalized V_{OC} ", the ideal factor n is assumed to be 1, q is the absolute value of electron charge; k is Boltzmann's constant; and T is absolute temperature (K).

$$v_{OC} = \frac{q}{nkT} V_{OC}$$
 2-4

Thus, base on the above three formulas, we estimated the ΔFF_s . In the sample without CPE treatment, J_{sc} is 28.64 mA/cm² and V_{oc} is 0.51 V. With an R_s of 3.48 Ω /cm², we can calculate that the ΔFF_s is 0.157. In the optimized sample with 35s CPE treatment, a 31.43 mA/cm² J_{sc} and 0.52V V_{oc} were obtained. The R_s falls to 1.29 Ω /cm²; the ΔFF_s is calculated to be 0.063. The difference in ΔFF_s in these two samples is around 0.09, which means improvement of FF can be achieved with a reduction of R_s by the CPE treatment. In the real device, a 0.13 increasing in FF was found. It indicates that the reduced R_s is the primary reason for the increased FF, which corresponds to Figure 3(e). These significant improvements in device performance by introducing CPE treatment and optimizing the CPE treatment conditions, demonstrating that CPE treatment effectively

reduces the surface states and decrease carrier recombination. CPE treatment, therefore, is a useful process of nanopencils for solar cells device.

2.3.5 Optimization of the morphology and wafer thickness

After we achieved the smooth surface of nanopencil, with fewer surface states, by the CPE treatment, we think to optimize the morphology of nanopencil further. In the previous section of the silicon nanowire solar cells, we have described some efforts to increase light absorption and junction area by using high nanowire density. Then we reduced surface states by shortening the nanowire length to limit the surface area. It is because that the correct balance between effective junction area and surface state over a large surface area is vital for the solar cell device performance. Here, the structure and alignment of nanopencil need to be further optimized by varying their parameters of height and pitch.



Figure 2.16 SEM images of different pitch nanopencils, (a), (b), (c) cross-sectional views of 120 nm, 300 nm, 600 nm pitch samples; (d), (e), (f) 30° tilted views of 120 nm, 300 nm, 600 nm pitch samples. [28]



Figure 2.17. (a) J-V curves of nanopencil solar cells with the same height and different pitch. (b) Currentdensity, fill factors and efficiency are plotted as a function of nanopencil pitch. [28]

Pitch	height	J_{SC} (mA/cm ²)	$V_{OC}(V)$	FF	$R_{S}(\Omega/cm^{2})$	η(%)
600	500	29.36	0.52	0.66	0.97	10.1
300	500	32.73	0.52	0.69	0.64	11.7
120	500	31.34	0.52	0.70	0.59	11.4

Table 2.7 Performance of solar cell devices based on the different pitches nanopencil.

Three samples of different nanopencil lengths were prepared, with the same height of 500 nm and different pitches of 120, 300, 600 nm each, all these samples are after the surface state reduction by CPE treatment. The SEM images were shown in Figure 2.16: (a), (b), (c) are the cross-sectional views of samples with 120 nm, 300 nm, 600 nm pitch; (d), (e), (f) are the 30° tilted views of samples with 120 nm, 300 nm, 600 nm pitch. All these samples were subjected to CPE treatment. These SEM images indicate the outlook of nanopencils with different morphology. Large space between nanopencils was found in the 600 nm pitch sample while the nanopencil close to each other in the 120 nm pitch sample. A 300 nm pitch sample is in the medium state between the above two samples.

To check the influence of morphology on solar cell performance, we continue to fabricate the device. Figure 2.17(a) is the J-V curves of solar cells with 120 nm, 300nm, 600 nm pitch, and Table 2.7 shows the estimated parameters. A clear trend can be found in Figure 2.17(b) in which current density, fill factors, and efficiency is plotted as a function of nanopencil pitches. We first found that when the nanopencil pitch decreased from 600 to 300 nm, a higher FF and J_{SC} were obtained; therefore, it achieved higher efficiency. This improvement of J_{SC} is due to the increase in the effective junction area, which can generate more charge-carrier and separate them. The increasing of FF is from the decreased R_S for the same reason as before. It caused by the better continuous of surface electrical metal contact in a closed space between the nanopencils. Furthermore, when the pitch of nanopencils keeps decreasing to 120 nm, FF improves as before, which means the decreasing of R_S still works. But the reduction of J_{SC} limits the total efficiency lower than the sample with 300 nm pitch. This is because of the surface states increasing from the higher area counteracts the beneficial effects of the increasing effective junction area. Thus, a solar cell with nanopencils in 300 pitch shows a better performance with 11.7% efficiency due to the optimized balance between effective junction area and surface states.



Figure 2.18 J-V curves of SiNP solar cells with different wafer thickness. [28]

Table 2.8. Performance of the silicon nanopencil solar cell devices, based on different wafer thickness.

Wafer thickness (µm)	J_{SC} (mA/cm ²)	$V_{OC}(V)$	FF	η(%)	$R_{S}(\Omega/cm^{2})$
280	36.00	0.53	0.75	14.3	0.32
525	32.73	0.52	0.69	11.7	0.63

In traditional silicon solar cells, it needs enough thickness of the bulk material to absorb the light. This is because of the Si material is an indirect bandgap semiconductor that is hard to absorb photons. As we introduce before, one of the most vital advantages of nanopencil solar cells is an excellent anti-reflection property, which makes it possible to use thinner silicon wafers. Here, to check the influence of different wafer thickness, we investigated nanopencil solar cells based on silicon wafers of 280 μ m and 525 μ m thick. Thus, the solar cell samples with different thicknesses were fabricated, the J-V curves are shown in Figure 2.18, and parameters are shown in Table 2.8. We can clear found very significant improvements J_{SC} was obtained, increasing from 32.73 mA/cm² to 36.00 mA/cm². This improvement of J_{SC} is mainly because of the reduction of the bulk carriers' recombination or the increase of the carriers' lifetime by using the thinner wafer. Therefore, the carriers can be more effectively collected and then generate a higher current circuit.

Moreover, significant improvements were also observed in FF. As we discussed in the previous parts of CPE treatment, the FF value is highly related to the series resistance of the device (R_s), which includes the R_s of the substrate, R_s of the surface, R_s of the contacts and other R_s .[37]

$$R_{S}(total) = R_{S}(substrate) + R_{S}(surface) + R_{S}(contact) + R_{S}(others)$$
 2-5

The R_s of the substrate, therefore, depends on the bulk resistivity (ρ) of the wafer and its thickness (T_w). Because the ρ is the same in the silicon wafer, R_s of the substrate is only changed by the wafer thickness.

$$R_s(substrate) = \rho \times T_W$$
 2-6

In the devices of 280-µm sample, the total R_s is only 0.32 Ω/cm^2 : this falls 50.7% with the 525-µm sample (0.63 Ω/cm^2). The ratio of the total R_s decrease is very close to the wafer thickness reduction ratio of 525 µm to 280 µm (53.3%). Thus, the reduction of total R_s can be chiefly attributed to the decrease by the R_s of the substrate with a thinner wafer. Therefore, we can conclude nanopencil solar cell based on a thinner wafer effectively enhances efficiency by increased J_{sc} and FF.

2.4 Summary

In this chapter, the nanostructure morphologies were investigated. There are three different methods were used to fabricate the nanostructures included of nanowires (formed by MCEE), nanopillars (formed by NIL and dry etching) and nanopencils (formed by CL and dry etching). All these nanostructures have outstanding anti-reflection properties compared with the planar wafer.

1. The better anti-reflection property of the three nanostructures (nanowires, nanopillars and nanopencils) give a good improvement of J_{SC} in silicon nanostructures homojunction solar cell devices.

2. Pre-oxidation treatment was introduced to silicon nanowires by the UV/Ozone. It successful increased nanowires density, and obtained better anti-reflection property due to its enhanced light-trapping effect.

3. A silicon nanopencils structure was developed. It gives a graded-refractive-index and higher density, resulting in a better anti-reflection compared with the silicon nanopillars structure.

4. The shapes and morphologies of three nanostructure were optimized for better solar cell efficiency.

Reference

[1] S. Li, W. Ma, Y. Zhou, X. Chen, Y. Xiao, M. Ma, W. Zhu, F. Wei, Fabrication of porous silicon nanowires by MACE method in HF/H2O2/AgNO3 system at room temperature., Nanoscale Res. Lett. 9 (2014) 196. doi:10.1186/1556-276X-9-196.

[2] S.K. Srivastava, D. Kumar, S.W. Schmitt, K.N. Sood, S.H. Christiansen, P.K. Singh, Large area fabrication of vertical silicon nanowire arrays by silver-assisted single-step chemical etching and their formation kinetics., Nanotechnology. 25 (2014) 175601. doi:10.1088/0957-4484/25/17/175601.

[3] J. Chen, T. Subramani, W. Jevasuwan, N. Fukata, Improvement of silicon nanowire solar cells made by metal catalyzed electroless etching and nano imprint lithography, Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 56 (2017) 04CP03. doi:10.7567/JJAP.56.04CP03.

[4] Z. Wang, L. Gu, F. Phillipp, J.Y. Wang, L.P.H. Jeurgens, E.J. Mittemeijer, Metal-Catalyzed Growth of Semiconductor Nanostructures Without Solubility and Diffusivity Constraints, Adv. Mater. 23 (2011) 854–859. doi:10.1002/adma.201002997.

[5] Z.R. Smith, R.L. Smith, S.D. Collins, Mechanism of nanowire formation in metal assisted chemical etching, Electrochim. Acta. 92 (2013) 139–147. doi:10.1016/j.electacta.2012.12.075.

[6] S. Thiyagu, Z. Pei, Y.-H. Chen, J.-C. Liu, Ultra-low reflectance, high absorption microcrystalline silicon nano-stalagmite (μ c-SiNS), in: 4th IEEE Int. Nanoelectron. Conf., IEEE, 2011: pp. 1–2. doi:10.1109/INEC.2011.5991682.

[7] S. Thiyagu, B.P. Devi, Z. Pei, Fabrication of large area high density, ultra-low reflection silicon nanowire arrays for efficient solar cell applications, Nano Res. 4 (2011) 1136–1143. doi:10.1007/s12274-011-0162-5.

[8] S.C. Shiu, S.B. Lin, S.C. Hung, C.F. Lin, Influence of pre-surface treatment on the morphology of silicon nanowires fabricated by metal-assisted etching, Appl. Surf. Sci. 257 (2011) 1829–1834. doi:10.1016/j.apsusc.2010.08.086.

[9] M. Dutta, N. Fukata, Low-temperature UV ozone-treated high efficiency radial p-n junction solar cells: N-Si NW arrays embedded in a p-Si matrix, Nano Energy. 11 (2015) 219–225. doi:10.1016/j.nanoen.2014.10.028.

[10] K. Peng, Y. Xu, Y. Wu, Y. Yan, S.-T. Lee, J. Zhu, Aligned Single-Crystalline Si Nanowire Arrays for Photovoltaic Applications, Small. 1 (2005) 1062–1067. doi:10.1002/smll.200500137.

[11] K. Peng, S.-T. Lee, Silicon Nanowires for Photovoltaic Solar Energy Conversion, Adv. Mater. 23 (2011) 198–215. doi:10.1002/adma.201002410.

[12] F. Bai, M. Li, R. Huang, Y. Yu, T. Gu, Z. Chen, H. Fan, B. Jiang, Wafer-scale fabrication of uniform Si nanowire arrays using the Si wafer with UV/Ozone pretreatment, J. Nanoparticle Res. 15 (2013) 1915. doi:10.1007/s11051-013-1915-8.

[13] D. Kumar, S.K. Srivastava, P.K. Singh, M. Husain, V. Kumar, Fabrication of silicon nanowire arrays based solar cell with improved performance, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells. 95 (2011) 215–218. doi:10.1016/j.solmat.2010.04.024.

[14] K.-T. Park, H.-J. Kim, M.-J. Park, J.-H. Jeong, J. Lee, D.-G. Choi, J.-H. Lee, J.-H. Choi, 13.2% efficiency Si nanowire/PEDOT:PSS hybrid solar cell using a transfer-imprinted Au mesh electrode., Sci. Rep. 5 (2015) 12093. doi:10.1038/srep12093.

[15] C.J. Hages, N.J. Carter, R. Agrawal, T. Unold, Generalized current-voltage analysis and efficiency limitations in non-ideal solar cells: Case of Cu 2 ZnSn(S x Se 1-x) 4 and Cu 2 Zn(Sn y Ge 1-y)(S x Se 1-x) 4, J. Appl. Phys. 115 (2014) 234504. doi:10.1063/1.4882119.

[16] S.S. Hegedus, W.N. Shafarman, Thin-film solar cells: device measurements and analysis, Prog. Photovoltaics Res. Appl. 12 (2004) 155–176. doi:10.1002/pip.518.

[17] M. Dutta, L. Thirugnanam, P. Van Trinh, N. Fukata, High Efficiency Hybrid Solar Cells Using Nanocrystalline Si Quantum Dots and Si Nanowires, ACS Nano. 9 (2015) 6891–6899. doi:10.1021/acsnano.5b03268.

[18] J. Chen, T. Subramani, Y. Sun, W. Jevasuwan, N. Fukata, Efficiency enhancement of silicon nanowire solar cells by using UV/Ozone treatments and micro-grid electrodes, Appl. Surf. Sci. 439 (2018) 1057–1064. doi:10.1016/j.apsusc.2018.01.131.

[19] J. Chen, T. Subramani, W. Jevasuwan, N. Fukata, Improvement of silicon nanowire solar cells made by metal catalyzed electroless etching and nano imprint lithography, Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 56 (2017) 04CP03. doi:10.7567/JJAP.56.04CP03.

[20] R. Elbersen, W. Vijselaar, R.M. Tiggelaar, H. Gardeniers, J. Huskens, Fabrication and Doping Methods for Silicon Nano- and Micropillar Arrays for Solar-Cell Applications: A Review, Adv. Mater. 27 (2015) 6781–6796. doi:10.1002/adma.201502632.

[21] J. Chen, T. Subramani, W. Jevasuwan, K.C. Pradel, N. Fukata, Three-dimensional radial junction solar cell based on ordered silicon nanowires, Nanotechnology. 30 (2019) 344001. doi:10.1088/1361-6528/ab0451.

[22] J. Zhao, M.A. Green, Optimized antireflection coatings for high-efficiency silicon solar cells, IEEE Trans. Electron Devices. 38 (1991) 1925–1934. doi:10.1109/16.119035.

[23] H. Kim, J.S. Horwitz, G. Kushto, A. Piqué, Z.H. Kafafi, C.M. Gilmore, D.B. Chrisey, Effect of film thickness on the properties of indium tin oxide thin films, J. Appl. Phys. 88 (2000) 6021–6025. doi:10.1063/1.1318368.

[24] K. Peng, Y. Xu, Y. Wu, Y. Yan, S.T. Lee, J. Zhu, Aligned single-crystalline Si nanowire arrays for photovoltaic applications, Small. 1 (2005) 1062–1067. doi:10.1002/smll.200500137.

[25] Y. Lu, A. Lal, High-efficiency ordered silicon nano-conical-frustum array solar cells by self-powered parallel electron lithography, Nano Lett. 10 (2010) 4651–4656. doi:10.1021/nl102867a.

[26] Z. Huang, H. Fang, J. Zhu, Fabrication of silicon nanowire arrays with controlled diameter, length, and density, Adv. Mater. 19 (2007) 744–748. doi:10.1002/adma.200600892.

[27] K. Peng, M. Zhang, A. Lu, N.-B. Wong, R. Zhang, S.-T. Lee, Ordered silicon nanowire arrays via nanosphere lithography and metal-induced etching, Appl. Phys. Lett. 90 (2007) 163123. doi:10.1063/1.2724897.

[28] J. Chen, T. Subramani, W. Jevasuwan, K. Dai, K. Shinotsuka, Y. Hatta, N. Fukata, Fabrication of highperformance ordered radial junction silicon nanopencil solar cells by fine-tuning surface carrier recombination and structure morphology, Nano Energy. 56 (2019) 604–611. doi:10.1016/j.nanoen.2018.12.002.

[29] P. Campbell, S.R. Wenham, M.A. Green, Light trapping and reflection control in solar cells using tilted crystallographic surface textures, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells. 31 (1993) 133–153. doi:10.1016/0927-0248(93)90046-6.

[30] H. Lin, F. Xiu, M. Fang, S. Yip, H.Y. Cheung, F. Wang, N. Han, K.S. Chan, C.Y. Wong, J.C. Ho, Rational design of inverted nanopencil arrays for cost-effective, broadband, and omnidirectional light harvesting, ACS Nano. 8 (2014) 3752–3760. doi:10.1021/nn500418x.

[31] G. Jia, M. Steglich, I. Sill, F. Falk, Coreshell heterojunction solar cells on silicon nanowire arrays, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells. 96 (2012) 226–230. doi:10.1016/j.solmat.2011.09.062.

[32] S. Misra, L. Yu, M. Foldyna, P. Roca i Cabarrocas, High efficiency and stable hydrogenated amorphous silicon radial junction solar cells built on VLS-grown silicon nanowires, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells. 118 (2013) 90–95. doi:10.1016/j.solmat.2013.07.036.

[33] C.S. Guo, L.B. Luo, G.D. Yuan, X.B. Yang, R.Q. Zhang, W. Zhang, S.T. Lee, Surface passivation and transfer doping of silicon nanowires, Angew. Chemie - Int. Ed. 48 (2009) 9896–9900. doi:10.1002/anie.200904890.

[34] W. Jevasuwan, J. Chen, T. Subramani, K.C. Pradel, T. Takei, K. Dai, K. Shinotsuka, Y. Hatta, N. Fukata, Pencil-shaped silicon nanowire synthesis and photovoltaic application, Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 56 (2017) 085201. doi:10.7567/JJAP.56.085201.

[35] J. Jie, W. Zhang, K. Peng, G. Yuan, C.S. Lee, S.T. Lee, Surface-dominated transport properties of silicon nanowires, Adv. Funct. Mater. 18 (2008) 3251–3257. doi:10.1002/adfm.200800399.

[36] Q. Nguyen Minh, S.P. Pujari, B. Wang, Z. Wang, H. Haick, H. Zuilhof, C.J.M. van Rijn, Fluorinated alkyne-derived monolayers on oxide-free silicon nanowires via one-step hydrosilylation, Appl. Surf. Sci. 387 (2016) 1202–1210. doi:10.1016/j.apsusc.2016.06.129.

[37] D.L. Meier, E.A. Good, R.A. Garcia, B.L. Bingham, S. Yamanaka, V. Chandrasekaran, C. Bucher, Determining components of series resistance from measurements on a finished cell, in: Conf. Rec. 2006 IEEE 4th World Conf. Photovolt. Energy Conversion, WCPEC-4, 2007: pp. 1315–1318. doi:10.1109/WCPEC.2006.279656.

[38] M.A. Green, Solar cell fill factors: General graph and empirical expressions, Solid. State. Electron. 24 (1981) 788–789. doi:10.1016/0038-1101(81)90062-9.

Chapter 3. A novel design of front metal electrodes

A vital solution to reduce the optical loss is to minimize shading loss by decreasing the area of front electrodes in solar cells. Many studies have been made using conventional bus/finger bar electrodes. Because the metal reflects the incident light, it gives an optical loss (normally called "shading loss") of the device. In general, 10%-20% of the total area is metal electrodes in commercial solar cell devices. These shading losses reduce device performance. In this study, micro-grid electrodes were investigated to decrease shading loss and improve carrier transfer by taking advantage of the short distance between the metal lines. [1–6] More efficient photocarrier collection with the micro-grid electrodes gives a higher photocurrent output, resulting in an improvement of J_{sc} .

3.1 Mechanism of the micro-grid electrodes



Figure 3.1 Schematics of carriers' collection process in the metal electrodes

A schematic of conventional electrodes, as shown in Figure 3.1. In the photovoltaic process, the photogenerated carriers need to be collected as soon as possible. The distance of carriers to the metal finger called "carriers collection length", which shorter is better due to carrier recombination occur during the collection process. But on the other hand, reducing the distance of metal fingers, the total metal area on the surface will increase. Thus, the active areas decrease, which also not beneficial to solar cell device efficiency.

Thus, to solve this trade-off, we used a micro-grid to make front electrodes consisting of a mesh pattern with a width of 5 μ m and a spacing of 400 μ m. The corresponding schematic illustrations of fabrication processes are shown in Figure 3.2. The first advantage of micro-grid electrodes comparing with conventional electrodes are the minimization of shading loss by decreasing the top electrode area. Compared to our conventional bus/finger bar electrodes, which cover more than 10% of the top area, micro-grid electrodes decrease this to 5%, improving current density.



Figure 3.2 Schematics and photos of conventional electrodes and micro-grid electrodes.[7]

Another is that carriers can be collected more efficiently than in conventional electrodes. [8] As shown in Figure 3.3, it reduces the carrier recombination chance; therefore, the power loss. Because of the shorter carrier path and uniformly distributed micro-grid electrodes, photocarriers can be effectively collected before recombination.



Figure 3.3 Schematic of the power loss between the metal fingers

The power loss can be described as below:

$$P_{loss} = \int I(y)^2 dR = \int_0^{S/2} \frac{J^2 b^2 y^2 \rho dy}{b} = \frac{J^2 b \rho S^3}{24}$$
3-1

J is the current-density; ρ is the sheet resistivity, b is the distance along the finger; S is the distance between two grid fingers. Thus, after calculation, it shows that the micro-grid electrodes can reduce more than 50% of the power loss.

Moreover, for the nanostructure solar cell, micro-grid electrodes would be more effective than a planar solar cell. The schematics were shown in Figure 3.4. Because of the large surface area of the nanostructure device. When we applied the micro-grid electrodes to reduce the top metal area, the nanostructure device

would be able to obtain a more effective junction area due to its 3D structure and large surface area. This feature helps nanostructure devices benefit more than the planar device.



Figure 3.4 The schematics of planar and nanostructures by using micro-grid electrodes. [7]



4. Negative developing was done

Figure 3.5 Schematic illustration of micro-grid electrodes fabrication processes. [7]

The schematics illustrations of the photolithography process for micro-grid electrodes fabrication were shown in Figure 3.5. First, a photoresist layer was spun on the surface of the silicon substrate after grow the p-Si shell and the ITO deposition. Next, the sample was irradiated under a UV lamp through a micro-grid pattern photomask. Then, the sample was negative-developed to remove the unirradiated part. Finally, Ag was deposited at the front surface by sputter, and the photoresist layer was removed by acetone to finish the micro-grid electrodes.

3.2 Micro-grid electrodes for different nanostructure solar cells

3.2.1 Wet etching-nanowires based solar cell

In the silicon solar cell device, because the incident light cannot be transmitted to the back surface, we assume that all the incident light is either absorbed or reflected. [7] Moreover, the incident light cannot transmit the front metal electrodes. Thus a portion of the incident light will be reflected. So that the total optical loss increases and the absorbable incident light of the p-n junction are reduced. In Figure 3.6, the reflectance spectra of UV-vis-NIR was shown to investigate the light reflection changes from conventional electrodes to microgrid electrodes. It is obvious that the reflectance spectra of the two electrodes demonstrated very similar profiles but different absolute values, indicating that the improvement due to the reduction of optical loss. This is due to the metal areas of micro-grid electrodes are smaller than those of conventional electrodes. Therefore, in silicon nanowire solar cells, the micro-grid electrodes have better anti-reflection property than the conventional electrodes, as their less optic loss.



Figure 3.6 Reflectance spectrum of silicon nanowire solar cells with conventional and micro-grid electrodes. [7]

Silicon nanowire solar cells with conventional and micro-grid electrodes were fabricated, J-V curves of devices are shown in Figure 3.7. The parameters include V_{OC} , J_{SC} , FF, and efficiency, as indicated in Table

3.1. We found that the J_{SC} is the main difference in the parameters between the conventional-electrodes solar cell and the micro-grid-electrodes solar cell, which increased by almost 18% from 23.66 to 27.84 mA/cm². It is due to the use of micro-grid electrodes, which both reduce the optical loss by less metal area and power loss by shorter fingers space. There is no loss in FF or V_{oC} despite a reduction of the total metal electrodes area. The significant improvement of J_{SC} (4.18 mA/cm²) helps the device efficiency increased by 1.5%.



Figure 3.7 J-V curves of devices in conventional and micro-grid electrodes. [7]

Electrodes	J_{SC} (mA/cm ²)	Voc (V)	FF	η (%)
Conventional	23.66	0.56	0.72	9.4
Micro-grid	27.84	0.56	0.70	10.9

Table 3.1 Parameters of the solar cells of conventional and micro-grid electrodes.

3.2.2 Dry etching-nanopillars based solar cells

In silicon nanopillar solar cell fabricated by dry etching, we also applied micro-grid electrodes to enhance efficiency. The silicon nanopillar solar cells with conventional and micro-grid electrodes were fabricated, the J-V curves are shown in Figure 3.8. The corresponding parameters include V_{OC} , J_{SC} , FF, and efficiency, which are summarized in Table 3.2. Same with the nanowire solar cell, after introducing the micro-grid electrodes, the J_{SC} increased from 24.00 to 26.58 mA/cm² due to the reduced optical loss. These enhancements raised the total solar cell efficiency to 9.5%, showing that micro-grid electrodes also can obtain better properties than conventional electrodes for silicon nanopillar solar cell.



Figure 3.8 J-V curves of the solar cell device with conventional and micro-grid electrodes (inset: the device photos).[8]

Electrodes	J_{SC} (mA/cm ²)	V _{OC} (V)	FF	η(%)
Conventional	24.00	0.50	0.69	8.3
Micro-grid	26.58	0.53	0.68	9.5

Table 3.2 The parameters of solar cell device with conventional and micro-grid electrodes

3.3 Optimization of different patterns for micro-grid electrodes

After we successfully applied the micro-grid electrodes into nanostructure solar cell device. Another part can be further discussed, which is the micro-grid pattern. Because the advantage of microgrid electrodes is the reduction of the metal area. Thus, we hope to tile the surface with the least metal. This can be solved by the honeycomb conjecture, as shown in Figure 3.9. [10,11] It states the bees build their house in a hexagonal pattern because it is using the least materials for the same areas. It means a regular hexagonal grid or honeycomb structure is the best way to divide a surface with the least total perimeter. Therefore, if we fabricate the micro-grid in a hexagonal pattern, it will further reduce the total surface metal areas.



Figure 3.9 The honeycomb photo and a schematic of the hexagonal grid

Therefore, we designed three different patterns of the micro-grid electrodes; there are shown in Figure 3.10: (a) is the square grid the same as previous, (b) is a reference triangle grid and (c) is the hexagonal grid. The parameters were designed by the rule that all the longest distance to the center is the same $(200\sqrt{2} \ \mu m)$ so that the carrier collection length is very close in three patterns samples.



Figure 3.10 The parameters, model schematics, and photos of three patterns of micro-grid electrodes.

The three solar cell devices of the different micro-grid pattern were measured, and the J-V curves were shown in Figure 3.11, and corresponding parameters are in Table 3.3. We can find that from the square grid change to the hexagonal grid, the J_{SC} has increased from 31.28 to 31.80 mA/cm², while it decreased to 28.92 mA/cm² in the triangle grid. It clearly indicated the benefit of less metal area in the hexagonal grid that more active area was obtained. Meanwhile, FF of three patterns also shown a similar trend; it may be due to the contact resistance reduction of less metal.





Figure 3.11 The J-V curves of three patterns of micro-grid electrodes samples.

Patterns	J _{SC} (mA/cm ²)	Voc (V)	FF	η(%)
Triangle	28.92	0.55	0.69	11.0
Square	31.28	0.56	0.71	12.4
Hexagon	31.80	0.56	0.73	13.0

Table 3.3 Parameters of micro-grid electrodes samples with three grid patterns.

To more obviously described the relation between the metal area ratio and the J_{SC} , a figure is shown in Figure 3.12. The value of the metal area ratio comparing with J_{SC} was listed in Table 3.4. It includes the change of J_{SC} and metal area ratio value in three pattern samples. From the triangle sample to square sample, the metal area ratio reduced a lot of 32%, so that a significant J_{SC} increase was obtained from 28.92 to 31.28 mA/cm², which increased around 8%. When it changed from square sample to hexagon sample, the metal area ratio only reduced approximately 13%, thus J_{SC} also only increase by 1.6% from 31.28 to 31.80 mA/cm². It can be clearly concluded that the reduction of the metal area ratio is highly linked with the increase of J_{SC} in the solar cell, due to it is the only variable factor in the samples. It is evident that we achieved to obtain higher J_{SC} through the better optical property by reduction of shading loss in the surface using a different pattern of microgrid electrodes.



Figure 3.12 The metal area ratio and J_{SC} trend in three patterns of micro-grid electrodes samples.

Patterns	J _{SC} (mA/cm ²)	Metal area ratio
Triangle	28.92	~6.8%
Square	31.28	~4.6%
Hexagon	31.80	~4%

Table 3.4 Parameters of micro-grid electrodes samples with three grid patterns.

3.4 Summary

In this chapter, we focus on investigating the surface electrode for Si nanostructure solar cells. We aim at reducing the optical loss by minimizing shading loss of the surface, which can be obtained by reducing the area of front electrodes. We also hope to keep a good collection of the carriers at the same time.

1. We established a novel structure of micro-grid electrodes by using the lithography process. It effectively increases the active area by reduction of metal area and shortens the carrier collection length by a close distance of metal fingers. Both two advantages give an enhancement of the J_{SC} in the solar cell device.

2. A hexagonal pattern was developed of the micro-grid electrodes. It further reduced the shading loss of metal for achieving higher active areas, resulting in higher J_{SC} and solar cell efficiency.

Reference

[1] H.-D. Um, I. Hwang, N. Kim, Y.J. Yu, M. Wober, K.-H. Kim, K. Seo, Microgrid Electrode for Si Microwire Solar Cells with a Fill Factor of Over 80%, Adv. Mater. Interfaces. 2 (2015) 1500347. doi:10.1002/admi.201500347.

[2] N. Kim, H.D. Um, I. Choi, K.H. Kim, K. Seo, 18.4%-Efficient Heterojunction Si Solar Cells Using Optimized ITO/Top Electrode, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces. 8 (2016) 11412–11417. doi:10.1021/acsami.6b00981.

[3] M. Song, H.-J. Kim, C.S. Kim, J.-H. Jeong, C. Cho, J.-Y. Lee, S.-H. Jin, D.-G. Choi, D.-H. Kim, ITO-free highly bendable and efficient organic solar cells with Ag nanomesh/ZnO hybrid electrodes, J. Mater. Chem. A. 3 (2014) 65–70. doi:10.1039/C4TA05294C.

[4] K.-T. Park, H.-J. Kim, M.-J. Park, J.-H. Jeong, J. Lee, D.-G. Choi, J.-H. Lee, J.-H. Choi, 13.2% efficiency Si nanowire/PEDOT:PSS hybrid solar cell using a transfer-imprinted Au mesh electrode., Sci. Rep. 5 (2015) 12093. doi:10.1038/srep12093.

[5] D. Bryant, P. Greenwood, J. Troughton, M. Wijdekop, M. Carnie, M. Davies, K. Wojciechowski, H.J. Snaith, T. Watson, D. Worsley, A transparent conductive adhesive laminate electrode for high-efficiency organic-inorganic lead halide perovskite solar cells, Adv. Mater. 26 (2014) 7499–7504. doi:10.1002/adma.201403939.

[6] B. Sciacca, J. Van De Groep, A. Polman, E.C. Garnett, Solution-Grown Silver Nanowire Ordered Arrays as Transparent Electrodes, Adv. Mater. 28 (2016) 905–909. doi:10.1002/adma.201504045.

[7] J. Chen, T. Subramani, Y. Sun, W. Jevasuwan, N. Fukata, Efficiency enhancement of silicon nanowire solar cells by using UV/Ozone treatments and micro-grid electrodes, Appl. Surf. Sci. 439 (2018) 1057–1064. doi:10.1016/j.apsusc.2018.01.131.

[8] S.R. Wenham, M.A. Green, M.E. Watt, R.P. Corkish, A.B. Sproul, Applied Photovoltaics, Routledge, 2011. doi:10.4324/9781849776981.

[9] J. Chen, T. Subramani, W. Jevasuwan, K.C. Pradel, N. Fukata, Three-dimensional radial junction solar cell based on ordered silicon nanowires, Nanotechnology. 30 (2019) 344001. doi:10.1088/1361-6528/ab0451.

[10] T. Raz, On the Application of the Honeycomb Conjecture to the Bee's Honeycomb, Philos. Math. 21 (2013) 351–360. doi:10.1093/philmat/nkt022.

[11] T.C. Hales, The honeycomb conjecture, Discret. Comput. Geom. 25 (2001) 1–22. doi:10.1007/s004540010071.

Chapter 4. Effect of silicon quantum dots: Energy transfer

As we described in Chapter 1, the J_{SC} of the solar cell is related to the generation and collection of lightgenerated carriers. It is mainly affected by two reasons: the optical properties (includes absorption and reflection) and the collection probability. In the previous two chapters, lots of works were done to achieve the better property of the light anti-reflection. However, some problems of light absorption also limit J_{SC} .



4.1 The unique property of Si QDs for enhancing light absorption

Figure 4.1 (a) The solar spectrum and absorption spectrum of a typical silicon solar cell, (b) Shockley– Queisser limit of the solar cells. [1,2]

One of the problems is the absorption spectra of the silicon bulk material. In Figure 4.1(a), it shows that the spectral distribution of sunlight (AM 1.5G) range from 280–2500 nm.[3] But the absorption spectra of Si solar cells only utilize a relatively small fraction of the solar photons, which is mainly in 400 to 1100 nm range. Thus, there are still an amount of energy of sunlight can't be absorbed by Si solar cell, including the light wavelength lower than 400 nm or higher than 1100 nm.

Figure 4.1(b) shows the reasons for the absorption wavelength range in bulk Si materials, which normally called Shockley–Queisser limit.[2,4–6] It is attributed to that the material responds to a narrow range of photons whose energy is matching the bandgap of the material. In principle, only the photons whose energy higher than the bandgap can be absorbed, but the excess energy is also not effectively used and released as heat. During the conversion process from incident solar energy to electricity in silicon-based solar cell, it is approximately 50% of energy are lost, due to the thermalization of photons whose energy is exceeding the bandgap and non-absorption of photons whose energy is less than the bandgap.



Figure 4.2 Energy gap distribution in the bulk and quantum dot materials.[7]

Therefore, much research was done to solve this problem, for example, by using up-conversion and downconversion materials.[8–11] These materials can convert the light to a lower or higher wavelength. However, these materials are basically based on rare earth elements that limit its usage. Moreover, the conversion efficiency are also not enough.

Recently, quantum dots research has a huge increase in various applications and devices.[12–16] One of its features is the splitting of energy levels, and it leads to a lot of unique properties. Due to the number of overlapping energy levels decreases, it is resulting in a large width between the band. Thus, the energy gap is enlarged in the quantum dots. Thus, the QDs can absorb the high energy photons of the low wavelength range. This property makes it possible to be used for the solar cells to absorb the energy that bulk silicon can't. The major advantages of Si QDs are abundant in silicon materials and no toxic (not like CdSe or PbS QDs).[17,18] Therefore, our purpose in this chapter is enlarging the absorption spectrum and improving the J_{SC} of Si solar cell by the Si QDs.



4.2 Experimental of surface passivated Si QDs

Figure 4.3 The schematic process of Si QDs from an HSQ solution

The schematic process is shown in Figure 4.3. The fabrication process can be divided into two steps: (1) Si QDs/SiO_2 powders and (2) surface passivated Si QDs. [19,20] The photo records of the process were indicated in Figures 4.4 and 4.5.

(1) Experiments are started with an H-Si-O material called hydrogen silsesquioxane (HSQ), which was purchased from Dow Chemical and used as received. The HSQ was dissolved in an organic solvent. First, the solvent was removed using a rotary evaporator in a water bath at 40 °C under 75 Pa. After around 1 hour, the solvent was gone and left a gel of HSQ. This gel was then dried under vacuum overnight. The resultant white solid, as shown in Figure 4.4, was placed in a quartz crucible and transferred in an inert atmosphere to a high-temperature furnace. The thermal annealing was done at 1100 °C for 1h in an atmosphere of 95% Ar and 5% H₂. A dark brown solid was obtained after annealing and cooling to room temperature, which is the Si QDs/SiO₂ mixtures. These mixtures were then mechanically ground by a mortar and pestle, and finally, they were yielded into a fine powder.

(2) In a typic experiment, 200 mg of Si QDs/SiO₂ powder was added to a mixture of 2 mL of deionized (DI) water and 2 mL of ethanol with 1 min sonication mix. Then 2 mL of HF was added, and the mixture solution was stirred for 30 min to achieve the acidic etching of the SiO₂ matrix and a gradual decrease in the size of the core Si. Next, hydride-terminated Si QDs were separated with excess toluene, and the supernatant extra solution was decanted. After, the product was transferred into a round-bottomed flask and dried under a dry Ar flow to obtain a powder of Si QDs. 10 mL of 1-octadecene solution was added and degassed for 1 h by Ar bubbling. The reaction was carried out at 290 °C overnight in Ar ambient to passivate the surface of hydrogen-terminated Si QDs by the 1-octadecene. After, the resulting transparent light-yellow solution was purified with a 1:1 ratio mixture of ethanol and methanol to remove the excess 1-octadecene. Finally, 5 mL of toluene was added to obtain 1-octadecene passivated Si QDs solution.



HSQ after evaporation



Annealing to generate Si-QDs/SiO2



Yield the mixture in mortar



Figure 4.4 Photo records of the Si QDs/SiO₂ powder fabrication process.



Figure 4.5 Photo records of the surface passivated process on Si QDs



Figure 4.6 (a) TEM and HRTEM (inset) images, (b) PLE (left) and fluorescence (right) spectra. [21]

The transmission electron microscopy (TEM) was done of the 1-octadecene passivated Si QDs which assembled on a carbon film-covered Cu grid. The TEM images in Figure 4.6(a) show that the average diameter of the nanoparticles is 3~4 nm. In the inset image of the high-resolution TEM, the crystal fringes clearly show an interplanar lattice spacing of 0.31 nm, corresponding to the Si (111). Both these properties prove that Si nanoparticles can be seen as quantum dots. The fluorescence spectrum in Figure 4.6(b) of the Si QDs shows an emission peak around 650 nm under a 300 nm wavelength excitation light. It is corresponding with the orange color of the emission light under a UV lamp irradiation in Figure 4.5. All evidence shows the successful fabrication of Si QDs and its unique optical property of light absorption in the UV wavelength.



4.3 Energy transfer process from Si QDs to solar cell

Figure 4.7 Energy band diagram of the energy transfer process from the Si QDs to Si p-n junction.

Our purpose is to enlarge the absorption spectrum and improve the J_{SC} of Si solar cell by the Si QDs. The mechanism is shown in Figure 4.7 of the energy band diagram in the energy transfer process. First, the Si QDs absorb the energy of low wavelength light photons. Then, this part energy was transferred to the bulk Si layer (no carriers transfer) via the resonance dipole-dipole reaction (Non-radiative energy transfer, NRET), and the radiative decay of photons (radiative energy transfer, RET).[22–25] So that, excess electron-hole pairs are generating at the p-n junction area, resulting in higher carrier separation and extraction via Si core-shell nanostructure.

Moreover, nanostructures can show increased absorption via energy transfer from Si QDs than the planar structure. Because of the larger surface area compared with planar samples, this energy transfer can substantially affect absorption.



Figure 4.8 Mechanism of the RET and NRET process.

The RET process in Figure 4.8 is from the emission of a donor and re-absorption by an acceptor. Here, the donor is Si QDs, which absorb the light of UV range and emit a 650 nm wavelength light. The emission light was then absorbed by accepter, which is Si nanostructure.

The NRET also called Förster resonance energy transfer (FRET) which first observed by Förster, which showed the direct dipole-dipole resonance interaction between molecules. Studies of excitation transfer between colloidal quantum nanostructures and epitaxial nanostructures were started in recent years. The NRET is near-field communication, which normally worked within 10 nm, and it is a highly distance-dependent phenomenon. [26–28]



Figure 4.9 PL lifetime decay of the Si QDs coating on glass and silicon nanostructure surface.

In order to observe and compare the difference of the RET and NRET process from Si QDs to Si coreshell nanostructure, time-dependent photoluminescence decay of the Si QDs coating on glass and silicon nanostructure surface were measured. Figure 4.9 is the PL decay curves, it clearly indicates two different curves, which means different energy transfer processes occurred in the two samples. The fitting results show the PL lifetime is 24.8 μ s of the Si QDs on glass, while it is only 5.81 μ s of the Si QDs on the silicon. This is because of the Si QDs on glass is mainly affected by the RET. But a NRET process is active as another transfer channel from Si QDs to Si surface, resulting in the reduction of PL lifetime.

Therefore, the difference between the two energy transfer process can be attributed to their decay rate. For the Si QDs on the glass, photon emission by the RET is the significant decay. Thus, it can be described as:[23]

$$(\tau_{RET})^{-1} = \text{QE} \ (\tau_{glass})^{-1} \tag{4-1}$$

 $(\tau_{RET})^{-1}$ is the RET decay rate, QE is the quantum efficiency and $(\tau_{glass})^{-1}$ is the total decay rate of the Si QDs on the silicon, there is another energy transfer channel to the silicon surface. The decay rate $(\tau_{silicon})^{-1}$ can be calculated by:

$$(\tau_{silicon})^{-1} = (\tau_{glass})^{-1} + (\tau_{ET})^{-1}$$
 4-2

$$(\tau_{ET})^{-1} = (\tau_{RET})^{-1} + (\tau_{NRET})^{-1}$$
 4-3

 $(\tau_{ET})^{-1}$, $(\tau_{RET})^{-1}$ and $(\tau_{NRET})^{-1}$ are the total energy transfer rate, the RET rate and NRET rate of Si QDs.

After the calculation of the above formulas, the results are shown below in Table 4.1. We found that the NRET rate is around 1.55 times faster than the RET rate from Si QDs transfer energy to the Si core-shell nanostructure, which has also been reported by our group. [23] This indicates that for applying Si QDs to the solar cell, the NRET process is more effective than the RET process. Therefore, the NRET is the dominant part in the energy transfer process.

Table 4.1 Energy transfer rate of RET and NRET.					
$ au_{(RET)}^{-1}$	$\tau_{(NRET)}$ -1	$\tau_{(NRET)}^{-1}/\tau_{(RET)}^{-1}$			
(19.37µs) ⁻¹	(12.48µs) ⁻¹	~1.55			

4.4 Application of Si QDs to homojunction solar cell devices

4.4.1 Device performance for Si QDs coating



Figure 4.10 Schematic of coating the Si QDs on the Si nanostructure solar cell

A schematic of the coating the Si QDs was shown in Figure 4.19. The Si QDs were coated on a fabricated Si nanostructure solar cell surface by spin coater. Same as the mechanism in Figure 4.7, the Si QDs absorb the photon energy of incident light in the low wavelength range. Then, the energy is transferred to the Si coreshell nanostructure layer through the RET and NRET. Thus, there are more photocarriers can be generated and separated, which benefit the solar cell performance.



Figure 4.11 J-V curves of the Si nanostructure solar cell with and without Si QDs.

	J_{SC} (mA/cm ²)	$V_{OC}(V)$	FF	η(%)
Without Si QDs	22.71	0.54	0.70	8.6
With Si QDs	26.42	0.55	0.71	10.2

Table 4.2 Performance of the Si nanostructure solar cell with and without Si QDs.

The device performance of Si nanostructure solar cells with and without coating the Si QDs are indicated in Figure 4.11. The J_{SC} , V_{OC} , FF, and efficiency are list in Table 4.2, respectively. It obviously indicates a considerable improvement after introducing Si QDs, which mainly contributed by the large J_{SC} enhancement of 3.7 mA/cm². The solar cell efficiency obtained a 1.6% increasing. It shows the increased photo-carriers generation as a benefit of energy transfer by the Si QDs, due to the enhanced absorption of low wavelength light.

Stability of the Si QDs

Moreover, because our Si QDs are passivated by 1-octadecene and dissolved in the toluene, its stability is better than the original hydrogen-terminated Si QDs. To clearly indicate this property, the solar cell device performance was measured in a long period after coating Si QDs. Here, it is described as the degradation process of Si QDs.



Figure 4.11 The efficiency and J_{SC} change in 60 min of the device with and without Si QDs.

Figure 4.11 is the change of efficiency and J_{SC} in 60 min. We found in the first 10 min, both efficiency and $J_{SC did}$ not have a significant degradation. When the time increase, degradation is also keeping increase. Finally, it reduces ~0.5% of efficiency and ~1 mA/cm² of J_{SC} after 60 min. This degradation may cause by the oxidation of some bonds in Si QDs surface, which is not completely passivated by the 1-octadecene. However, the enhancement of Si QDs is still evident compared with the samples without Si QDs.



Figure 4.12 The efficiency and J_{SC} change in 6 days of the device with and without Si QDs.

Then, a long time of 6 days is also measured in Figure 4.12. After the fast fall in 60 min, both efficiency and J_{SC} keep at a high level in the last 6 days. It is possible because the major un-passivated bonds of Si QDs are oxide in a short time, and the other parts can keep in excellent stability in a long time. It still shows a better performance than the samples without Si QDs.

4.4.2 Investigation of different sized Si QDs



Figure 4.13 TEM images of different size Si QDs, the respective diameter is: (a) 2 nm, (b) 3~4 nm, and (c) 5~6 nm.

To check the influence of the size of Si QDs, we fabricated 3 types of Si QDs with different sizes. The diameter of Si QDs was controlled in the etching process that longer etching time leads to a smaller size. The TEM was measured of these Si QDs which assembled on a carbon film-covered Cu grid. The TEM images in Figure 4.13 shows that the respective diameter of Si QDs is 2 nm, 3~4 nm, and 5~6 nm. In the inset image of the high-resolution TEM, the crystal fringes also clearly show an interplanar lattice spacing of 0.31 nm, corresponding to the Si (111).





Figure 4.14 shows the fluorescence spectra of the different size Si QDs under a 350 nm wavelength excitation light. The emission light is different in the three Si QDs that it is 500nm wavelength green light of the 2 nm Si QDs, 620 nm wavelength orange light of the 3~4 nm Si QDs and 720 nm wavelength red light of the 5~6 nm Si QDs. The different fluorescence light of the Si QDs in a different size is due to the effect of quantum confinement which is stronger in a smaller size.[25–27]



Figure 4.15 J-V curves of the solar cell coated by Si QDs with different sizes.

We also fabricated the device and coated the Si QDs to check the enhancement of different size Si QDs. The J-V curves of the solar cells are indicated in Figure 4.15. The results show the curves are only a little different and increasing of J_{SC} after coating the different size Si QDs is very close. The reason why similar results are obtained is still not clear and needed to solve in future research.

4.5 Optimization of the device structure for ITO coating

In Chapter 2, we discussed the effect of the ITO layer for nanostructure solar cell that it can help the photocarrier collection efficiency as a transparent electrode. Here, the device structure needs to be further investigated for the application of Si QDs.



Figure 4.16 Schematic of the device structure ITO deposition and Si QDs coating: (a) Si QDs/ITO/ Si core-shell and (b) ITO/Si QDs/ Si core-shell.

Two different device structures are indicated in Figure 4.16, (a) is coating the ITO first and then the Si QDs; (b) is the opposite that coating the Si QDs first and then ITO.

The devices performance is measured and list in Table 4.3. We found in the (a) structure, J_{SC} has an improvement of 2.35 mA/cm² and efficiency is increased by 0.9%. They are lower than the improvement of the device without ITO at above section 4.4.1, which has a considerable J_{SC} enhancement of 3.7 mA/cm² and a 1.6% increasing of the solar cell efficiency. This lower improvement in (a) structure is because the NRET is a near-communication process which normally works in a very short distance. However, the ITO layer is too thick(120nm) so that the NRET effect is very weak in this device structure. On the other hand, in the (b) structure, it does not have any improvement, but all the paraments are reduced. It is due to the Si QDs are degraded by plasma during the ITO deposit process. Also, the dissolved solution is not completely dry, which is harmful to the contact of the electrodes.

	J _{SC} (mA/cm ²)	V _{OC} (V)	FF	η(%)
With ITO and without Si QDs	25.82	0.55	0.73	10.4
(a) Si QDs/ITO/ Si core-shell	28.17	0.55	0.73	11.3
(b) ITO/Si QDs/ Si core-shell	24.74	0.54	0.35	4.7

 Table 4.3 Solar cell performance of different device structures.



Figure 4.17 (a)Schematic of the device structure of the ITO only deposited under the metal area. (b) J-V curves of the special structure device with and without Si QDs.

	J _{SC} (mA/cm ²)	$V_{OC}(V)$	FF	η(%)
Without Si QDs	26.38	0.55	0.71	10.3
With Si QDs	29.59	0.56	0.72	11.8

Table 4.4 Solar cell performance of the special structure device with and without Si QDs.
To solve the problem, we fabricate a special device structure that only deposits the ITO layer on the metal area. After that, the Si QDs are coated on the device. The schematic of the device structure is shown in Figure 4.17(a). The device performance of solar cells with and without coating, the Si QDs are indicated in Figure 4.18(b). The respective parameters of J_{SC} , V_{OC} , FF, and efficiency are list in Table 4.4. The J_{SC} gives an increase of 3.21 mA/cm². It shows that the effect of Si QDs energy transfer is not reduced, and contact is improved by the transparent ITO electrode.

Introduce the micro-grid electrodes



Figure 4.18 J-V curves of the micro-grid electrodes device with and without Si QDs.

	J _{SC} (mA/cm ²)	V _{OC} (V)	FF	η(%)
Without Si QDs	30.26	0.55	0.73	12.0
With Si QDs	34.59	0.55	0.72	13.7

Table 4.5 Solar cell performance of the micro-grid electrodes device with and without Si QDs.

Moreover, we apply the Si QDs to the device based on the micro-grid electrodes. The device performance of solar cells with and without coating the Si QDs are indicated in Figure 4.18. The respective parameters of J_{SC} , V_{OC} , FF, and efficiency are list in Table 4.5. Same as the last chapter, the basic efficiency increased to 12% by using the micro-grid electrodes. A further improvement was obtained after combing with Si-QDs. The J_{SC} has an increase of 4.33 mA/cm², resulting in the higher efficiency of 13.7%.

4.6 Summary

In this chapter, we discussed the fabrication of Si QDs and its application SiNW solar cell. The purpose is to broaden the absorption spectra, because the normal Si solar cells only utilize a relatively small fraction of sunlight in 400 to 1100 nm range. Because of the quantum confinement effect, Si QDs could absorb high energy photons in the low wavelength range and transfer it to SiNW solar cell through the energy transfer channel, resulting in more photo carriers.

- The Si-QDs were fabricated based on HSQ solution and the surface was passivated by 1-octadecene. Results of the TEM and fluorescence spectra clearly indicates the morphology and optical property of the Si QDs.
- 2. A large improvement of J_{SC} was obtained after coating the Si-QDs on the surface of the silicon nanowire solar cell. It is due to the enlarged absorption spectrum by the energy transfer effect of the Si QDs.

Reference

[1] T. Soga, Nanostructured Materials for Solar Energy Conversion, Elsevier, 2006. doi:10.1016/B978-0-444-52844-5.X5000-8.

[2] W. Shockley, H.J. Queisser, Detailed balance limit of efficiency of p-n junction solar cells, J. Appl. Phys. 32 (1961) 510–519. doi:10.1063/1.1736034.

[3] S.R. Wenham, M.A. Green, M.E. Watt, R.P. Corkish, A.B. Sproul, Applied Photovoltaics, Routledge, 2011. doi:10.4324/9781849776981.

[4] S. Rühle, Tabulated values of the Shockley–Queisser limit for single junction solar cells, Sol. Energy. 130 (2016) 139–147. doi:10.1016/j.solener.2016.02.015.

[5] P. Krogstrup, H.I. Jørgensen, M. Heiss, O. Demichel, J. V. Holm, M. Aagesen, J. Nygard, A. Fontcuberta I Morral, Single-nanowire solar cells beyond the Shockley-Queisser limit, Nat. Photonics. 7 (2013) 306–310. doi:10.1038/nphoton.2013.32.

[6] C.A. Nelson, N.R. Monahan, X.Y. Zhu, Exceeding the Shockley-Queisser limit in solar energy conversion, Energy Environ. Sci. 6 (2013) 3508–3519. doi:10.1039/c3ee42098a.

[7] Heesun Yang, Quantum Dot Physics: A Guide to Understanding QD Displays, n.d. https://pid.samsungdisplay.com/en/learning-center/white-papers/guide-to-understanding-quantum-dot-displays.

[8] P. Krogstrup, H.I. Jørgensen, M. Heiss, O. Demichel, J. V. Holm, M. Aagesen, J. Nygard, A. Fontcuberta i Morral, Single-nanowire solar cells beyond the Shockley–Queisser limit, Nat. Photonics. 7 (2013) 306–310. doi:10.1038/nphoton.2013.32.

[9] T. Trupke, M.A. Green, P. Würfel, Improving solar cell efficiencies by down-conversion of highenergy photons, J. Appl. Phys. 92 (2002) 1668–1674. doi:10.1063/1.1492021.

[10] H. Shpaisman, O. Niitsoo, I. Lubomirsky, D. Cahen, Can up- and down-conversion and multi-exciton generation improve photovoltaics?, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells. 92 (2008) 1541–1546. doi:10.1016/j.solmat.2008.08.006.

[11] L. Wang, P. Li, Y. Li, Down- and Up-Conversion Luminescent Nanorods, Adv. Mater. 19 (2007) 3304–3307. doi:10.1002/adma.200700144.

[12] S. Abermann, Non-vacuum processed next generation thin film photovoltaics: Towards marketable efficiency and production of CZTS based solar cells, Sol. Energy. 94 (2013) 37–70. doi:10.1016/j.solener.2013.04.017.

[13] A.D. Mallorquí, E. Alarcón-Lladó, I.C. Mundet, A. Kiani, B. Demaurex, S. De Wolf, A. Menzel, M. Zacharias, A. Fontcuberta i Morral, Field-effect passivation on silicon nanowire solar cells, Nano Res. 8 (2015) 673–681. doi:10.1007/s12274-014-0551-7.

[14] K. Peng, S.-T. Lee, Silicon Nanowires for Photovoltaic Solar Energy Conversion, Adv. Mater. 23 (2011) 198–215. doi:10.1002/adma.201002410.

[15] IEA, Technology roadmap Solar PV energy, 2014.

[16] M. Tabachnyk, B. Ehrler, S. Gélinas, M.L. Böhm, B.J. Walker, K.P. Musselman, N.C. Greenham, R.H. Friend, A. Rao, Resonant energy transfer of triplet excitons from pentacene to PbSe nanocrystals, Nat. Mater. 13 (2014) 1033–1038. doi:10.1038/nmat4093.

[17] A.J. Mork, M.C. Weidman, F. Prins, W.A. Tisdale, Magnitude of the Förster radius in colloidal quantum dot solids, J. Phys. Chem. C. 118 (2014) 13920–13928. doi:10.1021/jp502123n.

[18] Y. Liu, M. Gibbs, J. Puthussery, S. Gaik, R. Ihly, H.W. Hillhouse, M. Law, Dependence of carrier mobility on nanocrystal size and ligand length in pbse nanocrystal solids, Nano Lett. 10 (2010) 1960–1969. doi:10.1021/nl101284k.

[19] M.L. Mastronardi, F. Maier-Flaig, D. Faulkner, E.J. Henderson, C. Kübel, U. Lemmer, G.A. Ozin, Size-dependent absolute quantum yields for size-separated colloidally-stable silicon nanocrystals, Nano Lett. 12 (2012) 337–342. doi:10.1021/nl2036194.

[20] M.L. Mastronardi, F. Hennrich, E.J. Henderson, F. Maier-Flaig, C. Blum, J. Reichenbach, U. Lemmer, C. Kübel, D. Wang, M.M. Kappes, G.A. Ozin, Preparation of monodisperse silicon nanocrystals using density gradient ultracentrifugation, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 133 (2011) 11928–11931. doi:10.1021/ja204865t.

[21] T. Subramani, J. Chen, Y.Y. Sun, W. Jevasuwan, N. Fukata, High-efficiency silicon hybrid solar cells employing nanocrystalline Si quantum dots and Si nanotips for energy management, Nano Energy. 35 (2017) 154–160. doi:10.1016/j.nanoen.2017.03.037.

[22] T. Song, S.T. Lee, B. Sun, Silicon nanowires for photovoltaic applications: The progress and challenge, Nano Energy. 1 (2012) 654–673. doi:10.1016/j.nanoen.2012.07.023.

[23] M. Dutta, L. Thirugnanam, P. Van Trinh, N. Fukata, High Efficiency Hybrid Solar Cells Using Nanocrystalline Si Quantum Dots and Si Nanowires, ACS Nano. 9 (2015) 6891–6899. doi:10.1021/acsnano.5b03268.

[24] S. Lu, Z. Lingley, T. Asano, D. Harris, T. Barwicz, S. Guha, A. Madhukar, Photocurrent induced by nonradiative energy transfer from nanocrystal quantum dots to adjacent silicon nanowire conducting channels: Toward a new solar cell paradigm, Nano Lett. 9 (2009) 4548–4552. doi:10.1021/nl903104k.

[25] B. Guzelturk, M. Olutas, S. Delikanli, Y. Kelestemur, O. Erdem, H.V. Demir, Nonradiative energy transfer in colloidal CdSe nanoplatelet films., Nanoscale. 7 (2015) 2545–51. doi:10.1039/c4nr06003b.

[26] E.A. Lemke, A.A. Deniz, Förster Resonance Energy Transfer, in: Compr. Nanosci. Technol., Elsevier, 2011: pp. 127–151. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-374396-1.00080-5.

[27] P.G. Wu, L. Brand, Resonance Energy Transfer: Methods and Applications, Anal. Biochem. 218 (1994) 1–13. doi:10.1006/abio.1994.1134.

[28] I. Medintz, N. Hildebrandt, FRET - Förster Resonance Energy Transfer: From Theory to Applications, Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, Weinheim, Germany, 2013. doi:10.1002/9783527656028.

[29] H. Masui, S. Nakamura, S.P. DenBaars, Technique to evaluate the diode ideality factor of lightemitting diodes, Appl. Phys. Lett. 96 (2010) 073509. doi:10.1063/1.3318285.

[30] C.M. Hessel, E.J. Henderson, J.G.C. Veinot, Hydrogen silsesquioxane: A molecular precursor for nanocrystalline Si-SiO2 composites and freestanding hydride-surface-terminated silicon nanoparticles, Chem. Mater. 18 (2006) 6139–6146. doi:10.1021/cm0602803.

[31] S.K. Srivastava, D. Kumar, S.W. Schmitt, K.N. Sood, S.H. Christiansen, P.K. Singh, Large area fabrication of vertical silicon nanowire arrays by silver-assisted single-step chemical etching and their formation kinetics, Nanotechnology. 25 (2014) 175601. doi:10.1088/0957-4484/25/17/175601.

Chapter 5. Hybrid heterojunction Si nanostructure solar cell

In the previous chapters, we discuss a lot of the silicon nanostructure homojunction solar cell devices. All of these devices are growing a p-type Si shell on the n-type Si nanostructure core to form the p-n junction. It requires an energy-intensive fabrication process, which is including the high-temperature thermal annealing and high-vacuum chemical deposition processes. [1–4] However, we also hope to find a cheaper and easier fabrication process for the industry produce. A hybrid heterojunction structure of the device is a potential candidate by using the polymer/Si. Because the process is no need a high vacuum and high temperatures. In the past few years, a steady increase in efficiency has been obtained for polymer/Si hybrid heterojunction solar cells. [5–10] This heterojunction construction has high potential, due to it combine the broadband optical absorption capability of the Si nanostructures and the simple and low-cost production processes of the solution-based polymer. [7,11]

5.1 The basics of the hybrid device

Among the various conducting polymers, a cheap and solution-processed poly (3,4-ethylenedioxythiophene): poly (styrene sulfonate) (PEDOT: PSS) was under intense investigation due to its high transparency and conductivity. Moreover, PEDOT: PSS can also serve as a passivation and antireflection layer. [12–16] Thus, considerable progress has been made of PEDOT: PSS/Si hybrid solar cells. In Figure 5.1(a), it shows the schematics of the energy band diagram. PEDOT: PSS of highest occupied molecular orbital (HOMO) energy level is around 5.1 eV, which is similar to the valence band energy of n-Si. Thus, the depletion region was generated, PEDOT: PSS layer is the formation of a heterojunction with n-type Si as a holetransporting pathway. Figure 5.1(b) is the molecular structure of PEDOT and PSS.



Figure 5.1 (a) Energy band diagram of PEDOT: PSS and Si heterojunction. (b) The molecular structure of PEDOT and PSS. [11]

Chapter 5



Figure 5.2 Schematics of the fabrication process from the silicon substrate to the hybrid solar cell device

Here, unlike the previous MCEE process for nanowires fabrication, we use the MCEE method combined with chemical polish etching (CPE) to form Si nanotips for the fabrication of hybrid solar cell device. The reason why not use nanowires structure is that the space of nanowires is too short for the PEDOT: PSS to enter. [17,18] Because of the surface tension between the nanowires, so that it can't make good contact for the heterojunction and many interface defects will be generated.

Schematics of the fabrication process are shown in Figure 5.2. First, we use the AgNO₃/HF solution and an extra step of HF/H₂O₂ to fabricate a nanoholes structure from an n-type Si substrate. Then a CPE treatment was used to change the nanostructure by the strong oxidizing ability of HNO₃/HF. The Si nanotips were then fabricated and coated with PEDOT: PSS by the spin coating. After thermal annealing to dry the solvent of PEDOT: PSS, a hybrid heterojunction of PEDOT: PSS/Si was formed. Finally, front and rear metal electrodes of Ag and Ti/Ag were deposited to finish the solar cell device fabrication.



Figure 5.3 SEM images of (a) cross-sectional view of the nanoholes, (b) top-view of the nanoholes (c) crosssectional view of silicon nanotips as-fabricated and (d) after PEDOT: PSS coated.[17]

The SEM images are shown in Figure 5.3(a) to (c) of the high-density Si nanoholes and tapered Si nanotips formed by the CPE treatment. Figure 5.3(a) shows a cross-sectional view SEM image of high-density nanoholes. These nanoholes have an average diameter of 30-50 nm and a high density, as shown in the topview SEM image of Figure 5.3(b). The nanoholes are fabricated by a two steps MCEE process: firstly, an electroless metal deposition of HF/AgNO₃ solution and secondly a vertical etching step in HF/H₂O₂ solution. Figure 5.3(c) shows SEM images in the cross-sectional view of modified Si nanotips after CPE treatment. It is clear that the density and depth of the nanostructures were reduced and the gaps between the nanostructures were widened. The CPE treatment is also discussed in Chapter 2, which consists of HNO₃ and HF; the HNO₃ assists the formation of the oxide layer of Si nanostructure and HF helps to remove the oxide layer. It is used to eliminate metal contamination, reduce surface defects and improve surface morphology. Here, the nanoholes structure was changed their morphology into nanotips. We can, therefore, control the surface morphology of nanotips by adjusting the solution concentration and the CPE time to make it suitable for the coating of PEDOT: PSS. In Figure 5.3(d), it is the SEM images in the cross-sectional view of CPE-treated nanotips after the coating of PEDOT: PSS. It indicates that the surface of silicon nanostructures was fully infiltrated and covered with PEDOT: PSS. There is less gap in the interface. The large PEDOT: PSS/Si heterojunction area boosts charge collection efficiency by shortening the minority carrier diffusion paths.



Figure 5.4 J-V curve of the hybrid heterojunction solar cell device.

Table 5.1 Performance of the hybrid heterojunction solar cell device.

J_{SC} (mA/cm ²)	V _{OC} (V)	FF	Efficiency (%)
34.32	0.54	0.60	11.1

The J-V curve and performance of the hybrid silicon solar cell device are indicated in Figure 5.4 and Table 5.1. The solar cell exhibits an efficiency of 11.1% with a J_{SC} of 34.32 mA/cm², V_{OC} of 0.54 and FF of 0.60. The high efficiency of a basic device shows the good proper of PEDOT: PSS and Si nanostructure. It

also suggests the high potential of the hybrid heterojunction solar cell device for achieving high performance and low cost by using PEDOT: PSS and Si nanostructure.



5.2 Application of Si QDs to the hybrid device

Figure 5.5 (a) Schematics of the process for Si QDs coating on the Si nanotips. (b) Energy band diagram of PEDOT: PSS and Si heterojunction, after coating the Si QDs.

Moreover, we investigate the application of Si QDs to this hybrid solar cell device. The schematics of the process are indicated in Figure 5.5(a). Unlike the Si QDs coating on the surface of p-type Si in Chapter 4. Here, we are coating the Si QDs before coating the PEDOT: PSS. This is because the coating of PEDOT: PSS is doing in the standard atmosphere and room temperature. [19–22] There are not harmful to the Si QDs effect in the continuous process. The energy band diagram of PEDOT: PSS/ Si heterojunction and Si QDs are shown in Figure 5.5(b). It illustrates that Si QDs absorb light (especially the low wavelength light) and transfer energy to the Si layer by NRET and RET process. This effect of Si QDs can help to generate more hole-electron pairs from the transferred energy.



Figure 5.6 J-V curve of the hybrid silicon solar cell device with and without the Si QDs coating.

Chapter 5

	$J_{SC} \left(mA/cm^2 ight)$	$V_{OC}(V)$	FF	η(%)
Without Si QDs	34.32	0.54	0.60	11.1
With Si QDs	37.98	0.54	0.62	12.7

Table 5.2 Performance of the hybrid silicon solar cell device with and without the Si QDs coating.

Solar cell devices are fabricated to check the effect of Si QDs in the hybrid heterojunction solar cell. In Figure 5.6 and Table 5.2, it indicates the J-V curves and performance of the device with and without Si QDs coating. The device with Si QDs shows a higher J_{SC} of 37.98 mA/cm², leading to the highest PCE of 12.7%. It is because that more photons being absorbed by the Si QDs and thus many more charge carriers are created by energy transfer from the Si QDs to the underlying silicon layer. The generated charge carriers are effectively separated with the help of organic polymer PEDOT: PSS and Si nanotips. The FF improvement is due to that the Si QDs with the passivated ligand can be considered as a hydrophilic layer. It can help a better cover of PEDOT: PSS and reduce the series resistance.

5.3 Advantages for the hybrid structure by the Si QDs effect



Figure 5.7 Schematics diagram of difference in energy transfer of Si QD at (a) p-Si/n-Si homojunction and (b) PEDOT: PSS/n-Si heterojunction structure. (c)The J_{SC} improvement of these two structures.



Figure 5.8 The J_{SC} improvement in the Si homojunction device and PEDOT: PSS hybrid device.

To more clearly understand the difference of Si QDs effect in the hybrid device. Schematic comparison between the energy transfer processes of the homojunction Si device and hybrid device are indicated in Figures 5.7(a) and (b) that the Si QDs was coated between the PEDOT: PSS and Si layer on a hybrid device. Figure 5.7(a) shows there is some distance between the p-Si surface layer and the depletion region. This distance leads to some energy can't transfer to the depletion region. Thus, some photo-carriers can't be separated resulting in a reduction of photocurrent. However, in the hybrid heterojunction structure of Figure 5.7(b), due to the depletion region being generated in the n-Si layer, coating the Si QDs on the n-Si surface layer is beneficial. This allows contact with the depletion region such that almost all of the energy can be transferred to generate and separate the photo-carriers. This suggests a heterojunction structure is more effective than the previous homojunction Si solar cell because the Si QDs are closer to the depletion region. The Si QDs absorb the light and then transfer the energy to the depletion region where the photo-carriers can be separated.

The J_{SC} improvement of solar cell devices in these two structures is shown in Figure 5.8. It is clear that a greater J_{SC} improvement was obtained in the hybrid structure sample (around 5 mA/cm²) than the homojunction sample (around 4.1 mA/cm²). It is due to more energy being transferred to the depletion region as explained above. In the homojunction, some of the electron-hole pairs are generated out of the depletion region which can't separate and generate the current. In the hybrid structure, almost all the electron-hole pairs are generated in the depletion region. Thus, more photo-current can be created in a hybrid device. In conclusion, both the mechanism and experiment results prove that Si QDs are more effective in the hybrid device.

5.4 Optimization of the Si QDs surface passivation



5.4.1 The effect of distance for the NRET effect

Figure 5.9 (a) The attenuation curves of transfer efficiency (NRET) along with the increase of distance. (b)Schematic of the distance between Si QDs and Si nanostructures.[23]

In Chapter 4, we discuss the basic properties of the Si QDs. Here, we try to investigate and optimize the surface passivation ligand of the Si QDs. Figure 5.9 (a) is the attenuation curves of transfer efficiency (NRET) along with the increase of distance. It is obvious that the transfer efficiency keeps at a high level (close to 100%) in short distance and then quickly attenuates when distance increases. The Förster radius (R_0) is the distance when the transfer efficiency equals to 50%. It can be calculated by [24]

$$(\tau_{NRET})^{-1} = (R_0/d)^4 (\tau_{RET})^{-1}$$
 5-1

Here, the distance (d) is ligand length plus the radius of Si QDs as shown in Figure 5.9(b), and $(\tau_{RET})^{-1}$ and $(\tau_{NRET})^{-1}$ is the RET and NRET rate. We can, therefore, obtain the R₀. Moreover, we can further calculate the NRET efficiency (Q_F) by R₀ and d by below formula: [25]

$$Q_F = \frac{{\rm R_0}^6}{d^6 + {\rm R_0}^6}$$
 5-2

Therefore, we can clearly find the distance dependence from the formula: if $d \ll R_0$, the Q_F will close to 1, it means that nearly no energy loss during the transfer by NRET process. If $d \gg R_0$, the Q_F will close to 0, so that there are no NRET process occur. It can conclude that NRET is a highly distance-dependent phenomenon. Because we apply the Si QDs to increase the J_{SC} of the solar cell. Thus, Si QDs with higher NRET efficiency are needed to pursue. [26–28] We fabricated the Si QDs in the same size for standard comparison. Therefore, shortening the passivation ligand of Si QDs is an alternative way to shorten the total distance for NRET process.

Chapter 5



5.4.2 Investigation of Si QDs with different ligands

Figure 5.10 Schematics of the fabrication process of Si QDs with three different ligands.

As we discussed before, we hope to enlarge the NRET efficiency by shortening the distance with shorter passivation ligands. Here, we introduce two shorter ligands (1-octene, 1-dodecene) to replace the 1-octadecene to passivate the Si QD surface. The schematics of the fabrication process are shown in Figure 5.10. The length of 1-octene, 1-dodecene, 1-octadecene is around 0.75 nm, 1.25 nm, and 2 nm, respectively. [29] The fabrication process is nearly the same as normal. The only difference is the heating temperature is adjusted due to the reduced melting point of 1-octene, 1-dodecene. [30] The Si QDs samples with different passivation ligands were fabricated and called as octene sample, dodecene sample, and octadecene sample below for short.



Figure 5.11 (a) PL decay of three samples coating on the glass. (b) PL decay of three samples coating on Si nanostructure.

	$ au_{ m glass}$ (µs)	τ _{silicon} (μs)
Octadecene	24.8	5.81
Dodecene	27.6	6.06
Octene	34.2	6.60

Table 5.3 PL lifetime of three samples coating on glass and Si.

To check the transfer efficiency, PL decay of these three samples was measured, as shown in Figure 5.11 and fitting results of the lifetime are listed in Table 5.3. We find that the lifetime of Si QDs (both τ_{glass} and $\tau_{silicon}$) is increasing when the ligand length reduced from octadecene sample to octene sample. This is maybe due to the difficulty of passivation for the long ligands even using higher heating temperatures. So that the surface of Si QDs is not fully passivated which reduced its lifetime. The τ_{glass} is larger than $\tau_{silicon}$ in the dodecene sample and octene sample, which is the same as the octadecene sample. This is because of the Si QDs on glass is mainly affected by the RET, and less NRET occurs. But for the Si QDs on the silicon, RET is still alive, and NRET from Si QDs to Si surface contributes to the PL decay as another channel. Then, we can use the Formula 4-1, Formula 4-2 and Formula 4-3 to calculate the RET rate, NRET rate, and their ratio. The results are list in Table 5.4, and we can find that the NRET rate is faster than the RET rate in all the samples. The ratio between the RET rate and NRET rate are very close. It proves again that the NRET is the major process for energy transfer, and the passivated ligands change not change the ratio.

	$ au_{(\mathrm{RET})}^{-1}$	$ au_{(NRET)}^{-1}$	$\tau_{(\text{NRET})}^{-1}/\tau_{(\text{RET})}^{-1}$
Octadecene	(19.37µs) ⁻¹	(12.48µs) ⁻¹	1.55
Dodecene	(20.20µs) ⁻¹	(12.61µs) ⁻¹	1.60
Octene	(22.00µs) ⁻¹	(13.00µs) ⁻¹	1.69

Table 5.4 Energy transfer rate of RET, NRET and their ratio of the three samples

Based on the energy transfer rate of samples, we can, therefore, calculate the Forster radius R_0 and NRET efficiency Q_F by the Formula 5-1 and Formula 5-2, which we introduced in the last section. The results are listed in Table 5.5. The R_0 of three samples is highly related to eh distance that the octadecene sample is longer than the dodecene sample and then octene of 3.9 nm, 3.1 nm, and 2.6 nm, respectively. However, the NRET efficiency of the three samples is a different trend. It is concluding that the octane sample has the highest NRET efficiency of 68.76%, which is higher than the dodecene sample of 66.96% and octadecene sample of 64.88%. This means that the octene sample is most effective to transfer the energy by the NRET process. This is achieving our purpose that enlarging of the NRET efficiency by shortening the distance with shorter passivation ligands.

	d (nm)	R ₀ (nm)	Q _F
Octadecene	3.5	3.9	64.88%
Dodecene	2.75	3.1	66.96%
Octene	2.25	2.6	68.76%

 Table 5.5 Distance, Forster radius and NRET efficiency of the three samples



Figure 5.12 The solar cell devices performance after coating the three samples

	J _{SC} (mA/cm ²)	$\mathbf{V}_{\mathbf{OC}}(\mathbf{V})$	FF	η(%)
Octadecene	37.98	0.54	0.62	12.7
Dodecene	38.52	0.54	0.65	13.5
Octene	38.90	0.55	0.66	14.1

Table 5.6 Parameters of solar cell performance after coating the three samples

Moreover, we fabricated the hybrid PEDOT: PSS/Si heterojunction solar cells by coating the three samples. The solar cell device performances are shown in Figure 5.12, and the parameters of the solar cell performance are list in Table 5.6. Compared with the device coating octadecene sample, the performance was improved in devices coating the octene and dodecene samples. The device with the octene sample shows the highest J_{SC} of 38.90 mA/cm². This highest J_{SC} proves that it is possible to enlarge the NRET efficiency by shortening the ligand length of Si QDs. Furthermore, the FF also increases from the octadecene sample to the octene sample. It is because the ligand-terminated Si QDs can be considered as a hydrophilic layer, which

Chapter 5

effectively enhances the contact between the PEDOT: PSS and Si nanotips. This gives a low series resistance after coating Si QDs, resulting in higher FF. In addition, the octene sample can be passivated well due to its short length of the ligand. This gives higher hydrophilic property compared to other ligand cases and improves the contact between the PEDOT: PSS and Si nanotips, resulting in the highest FF of 0.66. Finally, the efficiency of the octene sample is increased to 14.1%, due to the improvements in J_{SC} and FF.



Figure 5.13 The relationship between J_{SC} improvement and NRET efficiency

	Q _F (%)	percentage increment	J _{SC} (mA/cm ²)	percentage increment
Octadecene	64.88	N/A	37.98	N/A
Dodecene	66.96	3.2%	38.52	1.4%
Octene	68.76	6.0%	38.90	2.4%

Table 5.7 NRET efficiency, J_{SC} , and respective increment of the three samples.

To more clearly understand the effect of different Si QDs on the solar cell, the relationship between J_{SC} improvement and NRET efficiency is shown in Figure 5.13. The value of NRET efficiency, J_{SC} , and respective increment of the three samples are listed in Table 5.7. It shows that higher NRET efficiency correlates to higher J_{SC} . This is because more energy can be transferred to generate and separate photo-carriers by Si QDs through the NRET process. These results suggest that shorter ligand passivated Si QDs are more effective to enhance the performance due to their higher NRET efficiency. So that for the application of the hybrid PEDOT: PSS solar cells, it is more beneficial to the device performance.

5.5 Summary

In this chapter, we fabricated the hybrid heterojunction solar cell of PEDOT: PSS and Si nanostructure. It combines the broadband optical absorption capability of the Si nanostructures and the simple production processes of the solution-based PEDOT: PSS polymer.

- 1. We coated the Si QDs on the hybrid heterojunction solar cell, which gives a large improvement of J_{SC} . The energy transfer process is more effective in the PEDOT: PSS/Si hybrid device than it in the homojunction device, due to the Si QDs are closer to the depletion region.
- 2. Because the NRET process is a highly distance-dependent phenomenon, we shorten the passivation ligand of Si QDs for achieving higher NRET efficiency. Si QDs with a short ligand of octene was fabricated, which achieve a longer lifetime and higher NRET efficiency. This gives the higher J_{SC} after applying the Si QDs to the solar cell.

Reference

[1] C. Zaharia, Polymer solar cells, in: Sustain. Pract. Concepts, Methodol. Tools, Appl., 2013: pp. 365–383. doi:10.4018/978-1-4666-4852-4.ch020.

[2] E.C. Garnett, M.L. Brongersma, Y. Cui, M.D. McGehee, Nanowire Solar Cells, Annu. Rev. Mater. Res. 41 (2011) 269–295. doi:10.1146/annurev-matsci-062910-100434.

[3] C.D. Bailie, M.G. Christoforo, J.P. Mailoa, A.R. Bowring, E.L. Unger, W.H. Nguyen, J. Burschka, N. Pellet, J.Z. Lee, M. Grätzel, R. Noufi, T. Buonassisi, A. Salleo, M.D. McGehee, Semi-transparent perovskite solar cells for tandems with silicon and CIGS, Energy Environ. Sci. 8 (2015) 956–963. doi:10.1039/c4ee03322a.

[4] B. O'Regan, M. Grätzel, A low-cost, high-efficiency solar cell based on dye-sensitized colloidal TiO2 films, Nature. 353 (1991) 737–740. doi:10.1038/353737a0.

[5] S.S. Yoon, D.Y. Khang, High Efficiency (>17%) Si-Organic Hybrid Solar Cells by Simultaneous Structural, Electrical, and Interfacial Engineering via Low-Temperature Processes, Adv. Energy Mater. 8 (2018) 1702655. doi:10.1002/aenm.201702655.

[6] J. He, P. Gao, Z. Yang, J. Yu, W. Yu, Y. Zhang, J. Sheng, J. Ye, J.C. Amine, Y. Cui, Silicon/Organic Hybrid Solar Cells with 16.2% Efficiency and Improved Stability by Formation of Conformal Heterojunction Coating and Moisture-Resistant Capping Layer, Adv. Mater. 29 (2017) 1–7. doi:10.1002/adma.201606321.

[7] S. Thiyagu, C.-C. Hsueh, C.-T. Liu, H.-J. Syu, T.-C. Lin, C.-F. Lin, Hybrid organic–inorganic heterojunction solar cells with 12% efficiency by utilizing flexible film-silicon with a hierarchical surface, Nanoscale. 6 (2014) 3361. doi:10.1039/c3nr06323b.

[8] H. Wang, T. Lin, C. Hsu, M. Tsai, C. Huang, W. Wei, M.-Y. Huang, Y.-J. Chien, P.-C. Yang, C.-W. Liu, L.-J. Chou, J.-H. He, Realizing High-Efficiency Omnidirectional n-Type Si Solar Cells via the Hierarchical Architecture Concept with Radial Junctions, ACS Nano. 7 (2013) 9325–9335. doi:10.1021/nn404015y.

[9] K. Sato, M. Dutta, N. Fukata, Inorganic/organic hybrid solar cells: Optimal carrier transport in vertically aligned silicon nanowire arrays, Nanoscale. 6 (2014) 6092–6101. doi:10.1039/c4nr00733f.

[10] R. Scheer, Activation energy of heterojunction diode currents in the limit of interface recombination, J. Appl. Phys. 105 (2009) 104505. doi:10.1063/1.3126523.

[11] L. Groenendaal, F. Jonas, D. Freitag, H. Pielartzik, J.R. Reynolds, Poly(3,4-ethylenedioxythiophene) and its derivatives: past, present, and future, Adv. Mater. 12 (2000) 481–494. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1521-4095(200004)12:7<481::AID-ADMA481>3.0.CO;2-C.

[12] A. Elschner, S. Kirchmeyer, W. Lövenich, U. Merker, K. Reuter, PEDOT, in: PEDOT, CRC Press, 2010: pp. 113–165. doi:10.1201/b10318-10.

[13] Z. Yang, P. Gao, J. He, W. Chen, W.Y. Yin, Y. Zeng, W. Guo, J. Ye, Y. Cui, Tuning of the Contact Properties for High-Efficiency Si/PEDOT:PSS Heterojunction Solar Cells, ACS Energy Lett. 2 (2017) 556–562. doi:10.1021/acsenergylett.7b00015.

[14] T. Takano, H. Masunaga, A. Fujiwara, H. Okuzaki, T. Sasaki, PEDOT nanocrystal in highly conductive PEDOT:PSS polymer films, Macromolecules. 45 (2012) 3859–3865. doi:10.1021/ma300120g.

[15] R. Yue, J. Xu, Poly(3,4-ethylenedioxythiophene) as promising organic thermoelectric materials: A mini-review, Synth. Met. 162 (2012) 912–917. doi:10.1016/j.synthmet.2012.04.005.

[16] G. Greczynski, T. Kugler, M. Keil, W. Osikowicz, M. Fahlman, W.R. Salaneck, Photoelectron spectroscopy of thin films of PEDOT-PSS conjugated polymer blend: A mini-review and some new results, J. Electron Spectros. Relat. Phenomena. 121 (2001) 1–17. doi:10.1016/S0368-2048(01)00323-1.

[17] T. Subramani, J. Chen, Y.Y. Sun, W. Jevasuwan, N. Fukata, High-efficiency silicon hybrid solar cells employing nanocrystalline Si quantum dots and Si nanotips for energy management, Nano Energy. 35 (2017) 154–160. doi:10.1016/j.nanoen.2017.03.037.

[18] T. Subramani, H.-J. Syu, C.-T. Liu, C.-C. Hsueh, S.-T. Yang, C.-F. Lin, Low-Pressure-Assisted Coating Method To Improve Interface between PEDOT:PSS and Silicon Nanotips for High-Efficiency Organic/Inorganic Hybrid Solar Cells via Solution Process, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces. 8 (2016) 2406–2415. doi:10.1021/acsami.5b11692.

[19] M. Jørgensen, K. Norrman, F.C. Krebs, Stability/degradation of polymer solar cells, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells. 92 (2008) 686–714. doi:10.1016/j.solmat.2008.01.005.

[20] D. Zielke, A. Pazidis, F. Werner, J. Schmidt, Organic-silicon heterojunction solar cells on n-type silicon wafers: The BackPEDOT concept, Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells. 131 (2014) 110–116. doi:10.1016/j.solmat.2014.05.022.

[21] K. Yoshikawa, H. Kawasaki, W. Yoshida, T. Irie, K. Konishi, K. Nakano, T. Uto, D. Adachi, M. Kanematsu, H. Uzu, K. Yamamoto, Silicon heterojunction solar cell with interdigitated back contacts for a photoconversion efficiency over 26%, Nat. Energy. 2 (2017) 17032. doi:10.1038/nenergy.2017.32.

[22] E.C. Garnett, C. Peters, M. Brongersma, Y. Cui, M. McGehee, Silicon nanowire hybrid photovoltaics, in: Conf. Rec. IEEE Photovolt. Spec. Conf., 2010: pp. 934–938. doi:10.1109/PVSC.2010.5614661.

[23] S. Maniam, H.F. Higginbotham, T.D.M. Bell, S.J. Langford, Chapter 8. Naphthalene Diimide-based Photovoltaics, in: 2017: pp. 244–276. doi:10.1039/9781782621386-00244.

[24] S. Lu, A. Madhukar, Nonradiative resonant excitation transfer from nanocrystal quantum dots to adjacent quantum channels, Nano Lett. 7 (2007) 3443–3451. doi:10.1021/nl0719731.

[25] G. Heliotis, G. Itskos, R. Murray, M.D. Dawson, I.M. Watson, D.D.C. Bradley, Hybrid inorganic/organic semiconductor heterostructures with efficient non-radiative energy transfer, Adv. Mater. 18 (2006) 334–338. doi:10.1002/adma.200501949.

[26] M. Brossard, C.Y. Hong, M. Hung, P. Yu, M.D.B. Charlton, P.G. Savvidis, P.G. Lagoudakis, Novel non-radiative exciton harvesting scheme yields a 15% efficiency improvement in high-efficiency III-V solar cells, Adv. Opt. Mater. 3 (2015) 263–269. doi:10.1002/adom.201400356.

[27] R.M. Smith, B. Liu, J. Bai, T. Wang, Temperature dependence of non-radiative energy transfer in hybrid structures of InGaN/GaN nanorods and F8BT films, Appl. Phys. Lett. 105 (2014) 171111. doi:10.1063/1.4901024.

[28] T. Erdem, V. Ibrahimova, D.W. Jeon, I.H. Lee, D. Tuncel, H.V. Demir, Morphology-dependent energy transfer of polyfluorene nanoparticles decorating InGaN/GaN quantum-well nanopillars, J. Phys. Chem. C. 117 (2013) 18613–18619. doi:10.1021/jp404354s.

[29] Y. Liu, M. Gibbs, J. Puthussery, S. Gaik, R. Ihly, H.W. Hillhouse, M. Law, Dependence of carrier mobility on nanocrystal size and ligand length in pbse nanocrystal solids, Nano Lett. 10 (2010) 1960–1969. doi:10.1021/nl101284k.

[30] R.J. Clark, M. Aghajamali, C.M. Gonzalez, L. Hadidi, M.A. Islam, M. Javadi, M.H. Mobarok, T.K. Purkait, C.J.T. Robidillo, R. Sinelnikov, A.N. Thiessen, J. Washington, H. Yu, J.G.C. Veinot, From hydrogen silsesquioxane to functionalized silicon nanocrystals, Chem. Mater. 29 (2017) 80–89. doi:10.1021/acs.chemmater.6b02667.

Chapter 6. Conclusion

This thesis focused on Si nanostructures and their applications for solar cell devices. We clearly showed effective ways of achieving high-performance Si nanostructure solar cells with the aim of solving society's energy problem by using feasible Si nanostructure solutions.

In Chapter 1, the basics of solar cells and Si nanostructures were introduced. The roadmap of past researches was reviewed to show our purpose to achieve high-performance Si nanostructure solar cell.

In Chapter 2, we developed Si nanostructures by wet and dry etching methods. Si homojunction solar cells were fabricated based on these nanostructures. For the Si nanowires formed by wet etching, we introduced a UV/Ozone treatment and successfully increased nanowire density which resulted in better anti-reflection properties and therefore a higher current density for the solar cell device. For the Si nanopencils formed by dry etching, we compared it with the nanopillars to show its better optical property caused by its tapered nanostructure and higher density. We developed a chemical polish etching method for the nanopencils to form a smooth surface and remove excess surface states.

In Chapter 3, we established a novel structure for front metal electrodes using a micro-grid pattern. These micro-grid electrodes not only minimize the shading loss of the surface but also help to increases the current density. We further investigated changes to the micro-grid pattern and achieved higher performance by using a hexagonal pattern.

In Chapter 4, to enhance light absorption in the low wavelength range, Si QDs were fabricated which were able to absorb extra broad-band wavelengths in the solar spectrum. This part of the energy is then transferred to the Si nanostructure by non-radiative energy transfer and radiative energy transfer. The NRET process shows a faster transfer rate than the RET process. Thus, the Si nanowire solar cell with Si QDs coating obtained a higher photocurrent.

In Chapter 5, a hybrid heterojunction solar cell device was developed by using PEDOT: PSS as a holetransporting path and combined it with the n-type core of the Si nanostructure. We also applied the Si QDs to the hybrid device, which has been found to be more effective. Moreover, short passivated ligands for the Si QDs were investigated and obtain high NRET efficiency.

Acknowledge

This study was performed throughout the doctoral course in Materials Science and Engineering at the University of Tsukuba under the joint program between the National Institute for Materials Science (NIMS) and the University of Tsukuba.

First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisor, Prof. Naoki Fukata, for giving me the opportunity to study in NIMS as a Ph.D. student. In the past years, he advised a lot for my researches and studies. Without his support, I can't publish the papers and finish my Ph.D. course. I would like to give my wish to him in future work and life.

In addition, I would like to extend my gratitude to my thesis committee members, Prof. Takashi Sekiguchi, Prof. Jie Tang and Prof. Takao Mori for their helpful suggestions, valuable instructions and comments.

I would also like to give my thanks to the group members: Dr. W. Jevasuwan who guided me at the beginning of research and trained me of facilities; Dr. T. Subramani as my collaborator in research and friend in life; Dr. K.C. Pradel for the English checking and shared his experience of Ph.D.; and the students: X. Zhang, S. Wallace. Y. Sun, J. Suwardy, K. Nishibe, Y. Wang, X. Zheng......for their help of experiments and daily accompany.

At last, I must express my sincere appreciation to my wife, and families in China, for their support and encouragement that help me to overcome the hard time. They are always my motivation to advance.

List of publication

 J. Chen, T. Subramani, W. Jevasuwan, N. Fukata, Improvement of silicon nanowire solar cells made by metal catalyzed electroless etching and nano imprint lithography, Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 56 (2017) 04CP03.
 DOI:10.7567/JJAP.56.04CP03.

[2] J. Chen, J. Suwardy, T. Subramani, W. Jevasuwan, T. Takei, K. Toko, T. Suemasu, N. Fukata, Control of grain size and crystallinity of poly-Si films on quartz by Al-induced crystallization, CrystEngComm. 19 (2017) 2305–2311. DOI:10.1039/C6CE02328B.

[3] J. Chen, T. Subramani, Y. Sun, W. Jevasuwan, N. Fukata, Efficiency enhancement of silicon nanowire solar cells by using UV/Ozone treatments and micro-grid electrodes, Appl. Surf. Sci. 439 (2018) 1057–1064. DOI:10.1016/j.apsusc.2018.01.131.

[4] <u>J. Chen</u>, T. Subramani, W. Jevasuwan, K. Dai, K. Shinotsuka, Y. Hatta, N. Fukata, Fabrication of highperformance ordered radial junction silicon nanopencil solar cells by fine-tuning surface carrier recombination and structure morphology, Nano Energy. 56 (2019) 604–611. DOI:10.1016/j.nanoen.2018.12.002.

[5] <u>J. Chen</u>, T. Subramani, W. Jevasuwan, K. PRADEL, N. Fukata, Three-dimensional radial junction solar cell based on ordered silicon nanowires, Nanotechnology. (2019). DOI:10.1088/1361-6528/ab0451.

[6] W. Jevasuwan, K.C. Pradel, T. Subramani, <u>J. Chen</u>, T. Takei, K. Nakajima, Y. Sugimoto, N. Fukata, Diffused back surface field formation in combination with two-step H2 annealing for improvement of silicon nanowire-based solar cell efficiency, Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 56, (2017). DOI:10.7567/JJAP.56.04CP01.

[7] W. Jevasuwan, <u>J. Chen</u>, T. Subramani, K.C. Pradel, T. Takei, K. Dai, K. Shinotsuka, Y. Hatta, N.
 Fukata, Pencil-shaped silicon nanowire synthesis, and photovoltaic application, Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 56 (2017) 085201. DOI:10.7567/JJAP.56.085201.

[8] T. Subramani, <u>J. Chen</u>, Y.Y. Sun, W. Jevasuwan, N. Fukata, High-efficiency silicon hybrid solar cells employing nanocrystalline Si quantum dots and Si nanotips for energy management, Nano Energy. 35 (2017) 154–160. DOI:10.1016/j.nanoen.2017.03.037.

[9] T. Subramani, <u>J. Chen</u>, Y. Kobayashi, W. Jevasuwan, N. Fukata, Highly Air-Stable Solution-Processed and Low-Temperature Organic/Inorganic Nanostructure Hybrid Solar Cells, ACS Appl. Energy Mater. (2019) acsaem.8b02218. DOI:10.1021/acsaem.8b02218.